



Accept No Substitute: A Report on Scope of Practice

By Stephen Isaacs and Paul Jellinek

November 2012

CONTENTS

About The Physicians Foundation	I
Executive Summary	I
Purpose	1
Definition	1
Current Status	2
Trends	6
Driving Forces	8
Implications	17
Additional Challenges	19
Responses	25
Next Steps	29
Appendix A: People Interviewed and Sources	31
Appendix B: Scope of Practice Summaries	33
Endnotes	58

About The Physicians Foundation

The Physicians Foundation is a nonprofit 501(c)(3) organization that seeks to advance the work of practicing physicians and help facilitate the delivery of healthcare to patients. As the U.S. healthcare system continues to evolve, The Physicians Foundation is steadfast in its determination to strengthen the physician-patient relationship and assist physicians in sustaining their medical practices.

The Foundation participates in the national healthcare discussion by providing the perspective of practicing physicians on the many issues facing them today. This includes identifying how The Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act and other aspects of health system reform impact physicians, and what should be re-assessed or changed in order to achieve the following goals:

- Provide physicians with the leadership skills necessary to drive healthcare excellence
- Offer physicians resources to succeed in today's challenging healthcare environment
- Understand evolving practice trends to help physicians continue to deliver quality care to patients
- Meet the current and future needs of all patients by assessing the supply of physicians

The Physicians Foundation pursues its mission through a variety of activities including grantmaking, research, white papers and policy studies. The Foundation provides grants to nonprofit organizations, universities, healthcare systems and medical society foundations that support its objectives and, since 2005, has awarded numerous multi-year grants totaling more than \$28 million.

The Physicians Foundation also examines critical issues affecting the current and future healthcare system by periodically surveying physicians and patients, and studying the impact on them of government healthcare policies. The Foundation believes that as America evaluates significant changes in healthcare, the perspectives of practicing physicians and all patients must be well-understood and addressed.

For more information, please visit www.PhysiciansFoundation.org

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

One of the most persistent and vexing challenges facing practicing physicians and the organizations that represent them—and an issue with profound implications for health care in this country—has been the growing demand by a broad array of non-physician providers for state legislatures to expand their scope of practice into areas that until now have been restricted to physicians. Because scope of practice is determined at the state level, these efforts to expand scope of practice must be countered state by state, often involving multiple provider groups in any given year. As one indicator of the level of activity, the National Conference of State Legislatures reports that just since January 2011, more than 350 scope of practice laws have been enacted in 48 states.

Yet on the whole, physicians and their advocates have so far been remarkably successful in holding the line on many of these expansionary forays. For example, after many years of concerted effort by nurse practitioner advocates, currently only 14 percent of the nation’s nurse practitioners practice in states judged by the *American Journal of Nurse Practitioners* to allow nurses full autonomy. Optometrists have gained surgical privileges in only three states, and psychologists have won prescribing rights in only two.

Nevertheless, the pressure is relentless, driven by a range of underlying social, economic and political forces. These include the desire by payers and large delivery systems to contain costs; the demand for mid-level providers by physicians seeking to keep their practices afloat; the growing access problem as a result of the physician shortage and the Affordable Care Act; the increasing involvement in scope of practice conflicts by corporate retailers and government agencies; and the lack of hard evidence that physicians do in fact provide better care than non-physician providers.

Surprisingly little is known about what impact, if any, those scope of practice expansions that *have* been enacted are actually having on patients or physicians. In reviewing some of the data required by the Health Insurance and Portability Act, it appears that the rate of reported “adverse actions” is somewhat higher among nurse practitioners in states with the least restrictive scope of practice laws than it is in the most restrictive states, but is not clear whether this difference is balanced by any benefits to the public, such as improved access or reduced costs. And while there is one recent study that found no significant reduction in physician incomes in states that allowed nurse practitioners to practice independently, the data base for that study was limited to employed physicians—whose income is unlikely to be affected by competition from independent nurse practitioners.

This brings up another difficulty for physicians and medical societies seeking to hold off scope of practice expansions: the erosion of private practice. As the proportion of independent practices continues to shrink and the membership of state medical and specialty societies begins to include growing numbers of salaried physicians, scope of practice will most likely become less of a priority. Along the same lines, a number of the medical society executives interviewed for this report talked about the increased ambivalence and apathy among at least some physicians, coupled with the growing political

sophistication of some of the non-physician advocacy organizations—a divergence reflected in very substantial differences in fundraising between the two groups. In addition, some of the non-physician advocates, especially in nursing, have actively engaged consumer organizations and other non-medical allies to enhance their credibility and increase their political clout. To top it off, the recent proliferation of doctorates in many of the non-physician professions may well strengthen the hand of non-physician advocates seeking further scope of practice expansions.

In the face of all these challenges—both external and internal—medical society leaders have taken a number of steps that include: strengthening their lobbying capacity, working more closely with specialty societies, stepping up their fundraising and campaign contributions, fostering strong relationships with key legislators, and keeping the focus solely and relentlessly on patient safety. In addition, they have worked with the American Medical Association and other national medical organizations through the Scope of Practice Partnership. The AMA, in turn, has been active on federal policy issues related to scope of practice; produced its Scope of Practice data series on ten non-physician professions; launched a national Truth in Advertising campaign that has already generated new laws in fourteen states; and funded a major mapping study to document where non-physician providers are actually practicing.

Despite some differences among state medical society leaders regarding how confrontational to be—differences that most likely reflect different economic and political realities—most of those interviewed for this report are strongly committed to holding the line on scope of practice as best they can. Potential next steps offered for consideration include the following: (1) support and advocate for a program of research to examine the broader impact of non-physician providers on the quality, safety and cost-effectiveness of patient care; (2) develop a standardized central reporting system in each state to enable physicians to report negative health outcomes resulting from non-physician care; (3) create a password-protected website to enable state medical associations and their allies to share information and “lessons learned” across states; and (4) undertake a concerted effort to engage non-medical allies—especially patient and consumer groups—who could support physicians on scope of practice. This last step could be especially important as a way of counteracting the corrosive perception that physicians are “only in it for the money.”

Finally, in the longer run, serious attention should be given to restoring the role of the primary care physician as the linchpin of the nation’s health care system. Failure to do so—and the resulting influx of mid-level providers into that role—will ultimately leave us with a rudderless model of patient care that will result in greater fragmentation, higher costs, and inferior outcomes.

Purpose

One of the most persistent and vexing challenges facing practicing physicians and the organizations that represent them has been the growing demand by a broad array of non-physician providers for state legislatures to expand their scope of practice into areas that until now have been restricted to physicians. The issue has profound implications for health care in this country, both for the public and for physicians. But as one state medical society executive who was interviewed for this report bluntly told us, “It’s not fun. It’s all defense: you don’t get credit for wins, but you get killed for losses. If there would be one thing I could take off my plate, it would be scope.”*

The purpose of this report is to provide a broad overview of the scope of practice issue, including: (1) where things currently stand, (2) what the trends are, (3) the driving forces behind those trends, (4) the implications of those trends for the public and for physicians, (5) the challenges that physicians and their advocates face in responding to those trends, (6) how physicians and their advocates have responded to these challenges, and (7) some potential action steps for the Physicians Foundation and others with an interest in this area to consider.

Definition

Before getting into the issue, it is important to clarify what we mean by scope of practice. For the purposes of this report, we will use the definition set forth by the Federation of State Medical Boards in its 2005 report on scope of practice.¹ In that report, the Federation succinctly defines scope of practice as “the activities that an individual health care practitioner is permitted to perform within a specific profession.” The report goes on to say that “those activities should be based on appropriate education, training and experience.”

We should also note that the focus of this report is on the scope of practice as it relates to non-physician providers and not on the separate issue of physicians who may be practicing outside of their specialty or area of competence.²

Current status

Two factors that help to make scope of practice such a complex and challenging issue for physicians and their advocates are: (1) the sheer number of non-physician health professions seeking expansions in their scope of practice; and (2) the fact that scope of practice for each profession is largely determined at the state level, usually by state legislatures.

* A list of people interviewed and sources for this report appears as Appendix A.

With regard to the number of professions seeking scope of practice expansions, the American Medical Association, in preparing its landmark Scope of Practice Data Series in response to a 2005 resolution by its House of Delegates, conducted a review of all the scope of practice bills that were being introduced in state legislatures across the country at that time and identified ten “distinct limited licensure professions that are currently seeking scope-of-practice expansions that may be harmful to the public.”³ The AMA’s Scope of Practice Data Series, which is currently being updated, includes an in-depth report on each of these ten professions: audiologists, naturopaths, nurse anesthetists, nurse practitioners, optometrists, oral and maxillofacial surgeons, pharmacists, physical therapists, and psychologists. (A brief summary description of each of these professions, their level of training, and their current scope of practice is presented in Appendix B to this report.) The National Conference of State Legislatures, which actively monitors scope of practice bills at the state level, includes several additional professions in its data base, such as chiropractors, nurse midwives, occupational therapists, radiology technicians, and paramedics/emergency medical technicians.⁴

Multiply these dozen or more provider groups by fifty states, and the magnitude of the challenge becomes apparent. Although not every group is seeking scope of practice expansions in every state at the same time, the physicians and medical society staff with whom we spoke stressed the need to remain vigilant. As one state medical society executive put it, “When there’s one group that’s causing problems, don’t take your eye off the others.” Another declared, “It’s like dragon’s teeth. You knock one down and four more spring up.”

The following bulletins, fresh from the front lines, provide some sense of the multifaceted and ever-changing nature of the challenge:

- California: “Another major scope-of-practice fight went to court in California Tuesday when two large physician groups filed suit to prevent optometrists from treating glaucoma. The California Medical Association and the California Academy of Eye Physicians and Surgeons say they object to new rules that took effect January 8 that allow optometrists to complete their certification process ‘without having to treat a single patient with glaucoma.’”⁵
- New York: “The Office and Professional Employees Union Guild 45/The First National Guild for Health Care Providers of the Lower Extremity and the New York State Podiatric Medical Association congratulate Governor Cuomo for signing A9293A, a measure that will expand the scope of practice to include essential ankle and foot care services by podiatrists.”⁶
- Colorado: “The Colorado Court of Appeals has upheld a lower-court decision affirming that state law does not require certified registered nurse anesthetists [CRNAs] to be supervised by a physician. The court likewise ruled that former Gov. Bill Ritter acted within his rights in September 2010 when he opted out of the federal physician supervision requirement for nurse anesthetists at critical access hospitals and 14 general hospitals in rural areas.”⁷
- Massachusetts: “Get ready to see more advertisements in Massachusetts pharmacies for a wide variety of vaccines that consumers will now be able to receive in stores. A new policy adopted by state health regulators grants pharmacists the authority to administer 10 adult vaccines in addition to the annual flu shot they already can give.”⁸

In all, in September 2012 the National Conference of State Legislatures reported that since January 2011, 353 scope of practice bills had been enacted in 48 states—an average of more than seven per state—and that just since February 15, 2012, some 245 bills directly related to scope of practice had been filed or carried over from the previous session. Of these 245 new or carried-over bills,

- 31 percent relate to licensure
- 21 percent to nursing/advance practice nursing
- 13 percent to dentistry
- 11 percent to physicians/physicians assistants
- 9 percent to prescriptive authority
- 9 percent to physical therapy
- 6 percent to surgical authority, podiatry, chiropractors, naturopaths, psychologists, pharmacists, nurse midwives, or paramedics/EMTs⁹

Small wonder, then, that many physicians and state medical societies are feeling overwhelmed. “It used to be just the optometrists and chiropractors,” a veteran state medical society executive sighed. “Now it’s everybody: nurse practitioners, audiologists, CRNAs, psychologists, dentists—you name it. And you have to monitor every single group.”

So with all of this legislative activity, what is the score so far? Who is winning these scope of practice battles? Unfortunately, given the complexity of many of the issues, the fluid nature of the legislative and regulatory process, the fact that some of these disputes are negotiated before they ever reach the legislature while others wind up in court, as well as the sheer volume of scope of practice-related legislation, it is difficult to give a simple answer.

Our interviews with a cross-section of current and past state medical society executives suggest that while they are experiencing some losses, on the whole they have been holding their own:

- “The pharmacists in our state want to give immunizations and they want to go to prescriptions. The big retailers were behind the little guys, but we fought them head-on and we won. We also won with lay midwives and naturopaths. But I don’t know how long we can fight them all off.”
- “We’ve been pretty successful. The main actors recently have been the APRN’s who wanted to be able to prescribe narcotics and optometrists wanting to prescribe oral meds. But from sheer political muscle, we’ve been able to hold back the tide—at least so far.”
- “We blocked the psychologists on prescription privileges, mostly because the psychiatrists have mobilized.”
- “We fought off the nurse practitioners seven or eight years ago; we worked out a compromise at that time. But we’re gearing up for another round this year. It’s going to be huge.”
- “The optometrists have had some success, and now they want to do anesthesia of the eye. But they lost that one when one of their key people who was scheduled to testify came back from a training session wearing an eye patch.”

- “Our latest issue has been CRNAs wanting to do spinal injections without supervision. We beat that back in the legislature.”
- “About nineteen years ago, we had one give-away, when we allowed optometrists to use anti-biotic drops.”

Yet despite these victories, a number of the physicians and medical society executives we spoke with expressed concern about their ability to continue to hold the line in the coming years. Several noted that their key legislative champions would soon be retiring; others cited the increasingly sophisticated tactics of some of the non-physician provider associations, as well as changes within the health care system itself. For example, one medical society executive reported, “This time when we went to the hospital association to help us on podiatrists, they sat on their hands. They told us, ‘We *employ* podiatrists.’” A physician cited the shortage issue, which he expects will be exacerbated by the projected coverage expansions under the Affordable Care Act. “Legislators will want to do something,” he warned. And one physician said simply, “The days of physician hegemony are over.”

Because about one-third (209,000) of the estimated 625,000 actively practicing physicians in the United States specialize in primary care,¹⁰ one of the non-physician provider groups whose expanding scope of practice has been of particular concern to many state medical societies has been nurse practitioners. As of 2010, the federal Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality estimated that more than half (52 percent) of the nation’s 106,000 actively practicing nurse practitioners—or roughly 56,000—were providing primary care services,¹¹ although it appears that so far relatively few have actually opened independent practices of their own. (We were told by a source at the federal Health Resources and Services Administration that hard data on the number of nurse practitioners in independent practice won’t become available until the end of 2012;¹² however, we contacted a leading authority in this field who estimated that the percentage of nurse practitioners “who have their own shingle and [are] practicing independently and in direct competition with physicians is... less than 5 percent, and probably closer to 1-2 percent.”¹³)

Yet while the actual number of nurse practitioners currently engaged in independent practice may still be relatively low, the potential exists that this number will increase substantially in the coming years. A recently published study by David Auerbach of the RAND Corporation projects that the number of nurse practitioners will nearly double by 2025.¹⁴ Meanwhile, the most recent Pearson Report, which is published by the *American Journal of Nurse Practitioners* and provides an ongoing national overview of state legislative and regulatory developments affecting nurse practitioners, cites the following developments as of 2012, which suggest that the legal barriers to independent practice by nurse practitioners are continuing to erode:

- Twenty-seven states now have no requirement for any physician involvement in diagnosing and testing—three more states than last year.
- Nineteen states now have no requirement for any physician involvement in nurse practitioner prescribing—also an increase of three states over last year.

- Nineteen states reported “some degree of legislative or regulatory expansion” in nurse practitioners’ scope of practice over the past year, including “major expansions” in Hawaii, North Dakota, and Vermont.¹⁵

But despite these legislative and regulatory gains by nurse practitioners, the 2012 Pearson Report still gives 14 states a “D” or “F” grade for “patient access” to nurse practitioners, which it defines as “full access to unrestricted care” by nurse practitioners (the 14 states graded “D” or “F” are: Arkansas, Florida, Georgia, Illinois, Indiana, Michigan, Missouri, Nebraska, North Carolina, South Carolina, South Dakota, Texas, and Virginia). And while the Pearson Report awards another 15 states and the District of Columbia an “A” grade on this item, this means that fewer than one-third of the states so far have granted the full scope of practice that advocates for nurse practitioner independence are seeking (the 15 states awarded an “A” are: Alaska, Arizona, Colorado, Hawaii, Maine, Maryland, Montana, New Hampshire, New Mexico, North Dakota, Oregon, Rhode Island, Vermont, Washington, and Wyoming).¹⁶

Moreover, because many of these 15 “A” states are fairly rural and therefore sparsely populated, the nurse practitioners in these states account for only 14 percent of the total number of nurse practitioners in the United States (based on state and national totals reported in the 2012 Pearson Report).¹⁷ Thus, based on the Pearson Report’s grading system, it appears that: (1) most of the nation’s nurse practitioners (86 percent) are still practicing under at least some scope of practice restrictions; and (2) about one in three (34 percent) are practicing in states graded “D” or “F” by the Pearson Report—meaning that, as the Pearson Report sees it, there are still strict limits to their scope of practice.

As for the other non-physician professions, the current status of their scope of practice varies both by profession and across the states. For example:[†]

- Since the enactment of a 2001 rule allowing states to “opt out” of a Medicare requirement that CRNAs must practice under the supervision of a licensed physician, 16 states have done so, so that CRNAs are now legally able to practice in those states without physician supervision. (The 16 states are: Alaska, California, Colorado, Iowa, Idaho, Kansas, Minnesota, Montana, Nebraska, New Hampshire, New Mexico, North Dakota, Oregon, South Dakota, Washington, and Wisconsin.)¹⁸
- Forty-three states now allow pharmacists to “initiate, modify and/or discontinue medication therapies” under Collaborative Drug Therapy Agreements (CDTA’s) that enable a prescriber (usually a physician) to authorize pharmacists to prescribe directly to patients without a prior physician visit or consult, but so far only three states—Montana, New Mexico, and North Carolina—allow pharmacists to actually *initiate* drug therapy on their own.¹⁹
- In 1998, Oklahoma became the first to allow optometrists to perform eye surgery. Since that time, optometrists have sought similar scope of practice expansions in 25 other states, but they were generally unsuccessful. In 2007, New Mexico has allowed optometrists to perform minor

[†] See Appendix B for the scope of practice status of all ten non-physician healthcare professions covered in the AMA Scope of Practice Data Series.

non-laser surgical procedures that had been authorized by the New Mexico Board of Optometry but that previously had not been permitted under state law,²⁰ and in 2011, Kentucky enacted legislation allowing optometrists to perform certain forms of post-cataract and glaucoma surgery.²¹

- Sixteen states (Alaska, Arizona, California, Connecticut, Hawaii, Idaho, Kansas, Maine, Minnesota, Montana, New Hampshire, North Dakota, Oregon, Utah, Vermont, and Washington) and the District of Columbia currently license naturopathic doctors, although their scope of practice varies by state.²² But two states (South Carolina and Tennessee) expressly prohibit the practice of naturopathy, and three states (Florida, Virginia and Texas) have abolished previous naturopathy licensing provisions.²³

It is worth noting that while scope of practice gains by some of these professions (such as nurse practitioners, pharmacists, and naturopaths) have the potential to affect a relatively broad cross-section of primary care and specialty physicians, gains by others (such as nurse anesthetists and optometrists) tend to impact a smaller subset of specialty physicians (in this case, anesthesiologists and ophthalmologists)—although in both cases, of course, patients may be affected. Also, while it is true that physicians and their advocates are usually playing defense on scope of practice, the elimination of naturopathic licensing in Florida, Virginia and Texas indicates that on occasion they are in fact able to move the ball up the field.

Trends

With regard to the pace at which scope of practice has been expanding, a 2010 report on advanced practice nurses and physician assistants for the National Health Policy Forum describes it as an incremental process, at least for advance practice nurses. “As their education and skills have increased and demand for their services has grown,” the report states, “advance practice nurses have been rewarded with *a guarded and gradual broadening* in the scope of practice allowed to them by state law and professional regulation... Beginning in the 1970’s, for example, some states began to give nurses the authority to write prescriptions, albeit with limitations for controlled substances. But it is only in recent years that this practice has been adopted in all 50 states and the District of Columbia, and many states still require collaborative arrangements with physicians to support nurses’ prescriptive authority.”²⁴ [emphasis added] The report then goes on to say that “the pattern set by the long, slow spread of prescriptive authority for nurses can also be observed in *the glacial pace of diffusion* of other authorities such as diagnosis, referral and independent practice.”²⁵ [emphasis added] This kind of language suggests that, over time, physicians and their advocates have indeed been quite successful in holding the line on scope of practice expansions for advanced practice nurses.

However, a look at the changes in the Pearson Report’s distribution of “patient access grades” over the past several years indicates that the pace of expansion may be picking up. As noted above, these grades are intended to measure the extent to which a state allows “full access to unrestricted care” by nurse practitioners—that is, unrestricted scope of practice. The quantitative scoring system on which these

grades are based was first published by four nurse practitioner researchers in 2007 (using 2006 data), and at that time, only seven states and the District of Columbia were awarded an “A” grade (compared with 15 states and the District of Columbia in the 2012 Pearson Report), while 21 states were given a “D” or “F” (compared with 14 states in the 2012 Pearson Report).²⁶ While the grading protocol is clearly arbitrary and reflects the perspective of the nurse practitioners who developed it, the change in the Pearson Report’s grade distribution does suggest that the number of states with the least restrictive scope of practice for nurse practitioners has roughly doubled in just the last five or six years, while the number of states with the strictest limits on scope of practice has fallen by a third.

On another front, pharmacists have made impressive gains over the past decade in winning the right to administer vaccines. In fact, in 2009, Maine—the last hold-out—became the fiftieth state to approve the administration of flu vaccines by pharmacists. (Specifically, the Maine statute allows appropriately trained and certified pharmacists “to administer all forms of influenza vaccines to people over age nine years without a prescription.”)²⁷ It appears that this final victory on flu shots was aided in part by the influenza epidemic of 2009 and in part by the leadership role that the Rite-Aid Corporation and the Hannaford Brothers Company—a leading regional supermarket chain that includes pharmacy services—played in the legislative process. Whatever the causes, as the chairman of the College of Pharmacy in Portland observed, the initial group of pharmacists to receive the necessary training “were very eager to embrace this new scope of practice.”²⁸

But pharmacists have not stopped with influenza vaccines. This year, for example, Florida enacted the Vaccines Access Act allowing pharmacists to offer shingles and pneumonia vaccines in addition to flu shots.²⁹ And, as noted, Massachusetts has just added ten more vaccines (in addition to influenza) that its pharmacists can now provide: MMR, DPT, shingles, pneumonia, hepatitis A, hepatitis B, polio, HPV, chickenpox, and meningitis.³⁰ Nationally, a total of 41 states now allow pharmacists to administer the Zostavax vaccine for shingles, and 46 states allow them to give pneumonia immunizations.³¹ This is indeed a far cry from where things stood less than two decades ago, when in 1994 the Washington State Pharmacists Association initiated the nation’s first formal training program in vaccine administration for pharmacists.³²

Other professions, however, have had a harder time of it. Psychologists, for example, have been trying for almost thirty years to win prescription privileges, but so far only two states—Louisiana and New Mexico—have granted this expansion in their scope of practice (although bills for this purpose continue to be introduced in legislatures around the country, including Arizona, Hawaii, Montana, New Jersey, Oregon and Tennessee in 2011).³³ Podiatrists, too, have found the going tough, as noted in a December 2011 legislative update published in *Podiatry Today*: “When it comes to expanding podiatry’s scope to include the ankle, momentum has been slow in recent years... Podiatrists in restrictive states [like Texas, New York, and South Carolina] keep pushing at the limited definition of their field, only to be met with massive and well-funded resistance from medical and orthopedic associations.”³⁴ And as noted earlier, optometrists—after an initial victory on securing surgical privileges in Oklahoma in 1998—had to wait another nine years to obtain very limited surgical privileges in a second state (New Mexico), and four more years after that to obtain them in a third state (Kentucky).

But whether the pace is fast or slow—or even “glacial”—the bottom line is that *the overall trend, with very occasional exceptions, has been towards an increasing scope of practice for just about all of the non-physician health professions*. Often, these professions have deliberately taken an incremental approach. One of the physicians we spoke with called it “the camel’s nose under the tent,” and said, “It begins with ‘under a physician’s supervision;’ then it goes to less or no supervision; and after that it goes to a further expansion of powers—like prescribing narcotics.” He cited the naturopaths in his state as an example, who he said had won prescription privileges last year and were now seeking to extend those privileges to include “natural painkillers, including opiates.” Another example, noted above, is the pharmacists in Florida and Massachusetts who, after first winning the right to administer flu shots, soon afterwards succeeded in extending that right to include additional vaccines.

Driving forces

What is behind this trend toward expanding scope of practice for non-physician providers? Our interviews and our review of the literature point to a number of key driving forces.

The pressure to cut costs

As is so often the case in health care, economics has probably been the single most powerful factor driving the trend toward expanded scope of practice. And a recent *Businessweek* story on nurse practitioners sums up the reason succinctly: “Nurses are less expensive than doctors.” The story points out that Medicare pays nurse practitioners “about 85 percent of what doctors get,” while private insurance payment for nurse practitioners “can be as low as 50 percent” of what physicians are paid for comparable services.³⁵ Moreover, the appeal of these lower cost providers is heightened as health care costs continue to rise more rapidly than inflation. As a 2005 article in *U.S. News and World Report* on scope of practice noted, “Rising healthcare costs are a huge factor for consumers, health insurers, states, and employers... looking for less costly alternatives.”³⁶ And although the growth of health care costs has leveled off somewhat over the past few years, the high cost of health care clearly remains a “huge factor” for all of these key stakeholders.

The following table, drawing from current data reported on Salary.com (unless otherwise indicated), illustrates the sometimes stark income differences between physicians and non-physicians practicing in corresponding domains:

Table 1: Comparison of Non-physician and Physician Income/Salaries

Non-physician	Median income/salary	Physician	Median income/salary
Audiologist	\$69K	Otolaryngologist	\$316K
CR Nurse Anesthetist	\$157K	Anesthesiologist	\$337K
Certified Nurse Midwife	\$92K	OB-GYN	\$255K
Chiropractor	\$131K	Orthopedic surgeon	\$414K
Naturopath	\$62K (Naturopathic DoctorSalary.org, 2012)	Family Practitioner General Internist	\$176K \$188K
Nurse Practitioner	\$91K	Family Practitioner General Internist	\$176K \$188K
Optometrist	\$107K	Ophthalmologist	\$251K
Oral and Maxillofacial Surgeon	\$217K (Bureau of Labor Statistics, 2011)	Dermatologist Otolaryngologist Plastic Surgeon	\$280K \$316K \$325K
Pharmacist	\$115K	Family Practitioner General Internist	\$176K \$188K
Physical Therapist	\$75K	Orthopedic surgeon	\$414K
Psychologist	\$83K	Psychiatrist	\$194K

Not surprisingly, the cost-saving argument is often invoked by advocates seeking to expand the scope of practice for non-physicians, as the following examples illustrate:

- American College of Traditional Midwives: “Non-physician providers of medical care are in high demand in the United States. But licensure laws and federal regulations limit their scope of practice and restrict access to their services. The result has almost inevitably been less choice and *higher prices for consumers*... Studies have repeatedly shown that qualified non-physician providers—such as midwives, nurses, and chiropractors—can perform many health and medical

services traditionally performed by physicians—with comparable health outcomes, *lower costs*, and high patient satisfaction.”³⁷ [emphases added]

- American Physical Therapy Association [responding to a *USA Today* article on collaboration in health care]: “As stated in the article, early access to physical therapists can play *a key role in reducing costs*, improving patient satisfaction, and getting our nation’s workers back on the job as soon as possible... A recent study... found that patients who visited a physical therapist directly for outpatient care had fewer visits and *lower overall costs* on average than those who were referred by a physician...”³⁸ [emphases added]
- Arizona Association of Chiropractic [in a recent scope of practice application to the Arizona Legislature]: “... A change in scope to allow for the use of natural substances, homeopathic medications and orthomolecular therapy is an opportunity for doctors of chiropractic to enhance care for their patients. We also see this as *a potential cost savings for patients (and their insurance companies)*.”³⁹ [emphasis added]

Interestingly, in its recent report on the future of nursing, the Institute of Medicine takes a somewhat more cautious approach to the cost-saving argument. Although the report advocates that “nurses should practice to the full extent of their education and training” and declares that “federal and state actions are required to update and standardize scope-of-practice regulations to take advantage of the full capacity and education of APRN’s,”⁴⁰ the authors acknowledge that “compared with support for the role of nurses in improving quality and access, there is somewhat less evidence that expanding the care provided by nurses will result in cost savings to society at large.” “However,” they quickly add, “the evidence base in favor of such a conclusion is growing.”⁴¹

Whatever the actual evidence for cost-savings, the argument that non-physician providers are, as the *Businessweek* article put it, “less expensive than doctors,” clearly has broad appeal, not only to state legislators—who, among other things, bear responsibility for financing their state’s share of Medicaid, as well as the health insurance premiums for state employees and retirees—but also to health insurance companies, employers, hospital and health care systems, the federal government, and patients who in many cases are footing an increasing share of their health care costs.

Physician demand for midlevel providers

In fact, the cost-saving argument has apparently also been persuasive to large numbers of practicing physicians, especially those in private practice. Faced with declining reimbursement rates and the need to increase patient volume in order to keep their practices afloat, many physicians now employ non-physician providers in their practice.⁴² Results from the 2009 National Ambulatory Medical Care Survey, conducted by the National Center for Health Statistics, indicate that at that time almost half of all office-based physicians (49.1 percent) were in practices that used nurse practitioners, certified nurse midwives or physician assistants.⁴³ Thus, it appears that physicians themselves have been an important source of demand for at least some of the non-physician professions—largely because these non-physician providers offer a way for physician practices to increase patient volume (and revenues) at considerably

lower cost than they could by bringing on additional physicians. As Elizabeth Woodcock, a practice management expert, wrote in *Dermatology Times* last year, non-physician providers working for dermatologists “provide a turbo boost to their practice’s bottom line.”⁴⁴ [emphasis added]

In other words, physicians are caught in a conundrum partly of their own making: their increasing demand for nurse practitioners and other midlevel providers as a means of preserving or enhancing their practices’ bottom line has helped to drive up wages for these professions, which in turn has contributed to their rapid growth—and consequently, to their growing political clout in legislatures across the country.

The pressure to increase access

Along with cost-savings, probably the most frequently invoked argument for expanding the scope of practice of non-physicians is that it will increase the public’s access to care. For example, in its recent report on the future of nursing , the Institute of Medicine puts the access issue front and center in its call for expanded scope of practice: “To ensure that all Americans have access to needed health care services and that nurses’ unique contributions to the health care team are maximized, federal and state actions are required to update and standardize scope-of-practice regulations to take full advantage of the full capacity and education of APRN’s [Advance Practice Registered Nurses].”⁴⁵ Other examples, from the state level, include the following:

- New Jersey: “As many of you know, it is my dream—in fact, my public life’s work—that the health care system becomes accessible to everyone who lives here... Quite honestly, we will fail in our accessibility goal without the best use of every member of the health care team.” [Testimony of State Senator Joseph Vitale in support of a bill to expand scope of practice for CRNAs.]⁴⁶
- Texas: “Texas has a significant problem with access to primary care around our state... The reality is that ‘more physicians’ is no longer a viable solution on its own... Giving APN’s [Advance Practice Nurses] the ability to practice to the extent of their education and training will improve patient access to prompt treatment as well as efficient and effective patient-centered care without changing quality.” [Testimony of The Honorable Arlene Wohlgemuth, Texas Public Policy Foundation, in support of bills expanding scope of practice for APN’s.]⁴⁷
- Hawaii: “[One of] the purposes of this legislation [is] to... help solve the critical shortage of primary care providers by providing insurance coverage for patients to see naturopathic physicians... Access to primary care is critically limited in Hawaii, particularly on the neighbor islands.” [Testimony of Michael Traub, ND, Hawaii Society of Naturopathic Physicians, in support of a bill requiring insurers to cover naturopathic services.]⁴⁸

Meanwhile, advocates have seized upon the projected surge in the number of insured Americans under the federal Affordable Care Act as another compelling reason for states to expand the scope of practice of non-physician providers, especially nurse practitioners. In an article in the *New England Journal of*

Medicine, several of the individuals responsible for the Institute of Medicine’s report on the future of nursing (including Donna Shalala, the committee chair) wrote: “The Affordable Care Act promises to add 32 million Americans to the rolls of the insured at a time when there is a shortage of primary care providers... We believe that if we are to bridge the gap in primary care and establish new approaches to care delivery, all health care providers must be permitted to practice to the fullest extent of their knowledge and competence.”⁴⁹ And the president of the American Academy of Nurse Practitioners told the *Washington Post*, “We know that the Affordable Care Act will extend health coverage to millions of Americans. It’s important for consumers to understand what we do and that we’re fully prepared to care for them.” Toward that end, she said that her organization planned to launch a major public awareness campaign to raise the profile of nurse practitioners, followed up by state-level lobbying efforts to expand their scope of practice.⁵⁰ Indeed, several of the state medical society executives we spoke with expected that the Affordable Care Act would result in stepped-up pressure on state legislatures to loosen existing restrictions on scope of practice. (In addition, one of them noted that the non-discrimination clause of Affordable Care Act could result in pressure by non-physician providers “to receive equivalent pay—for instance, that nurse midwives have to be paid the same as obstetricians for their services.” This, however, could prove self-defeating for the non-physician providers, since it would remove what is arguably their primary competitive advantage: lower cost.)

The physician shortage

A key aspect of the access argument has been the growing shortage of primary care physicians, which is leaving a primary care vacuum that nurse practitioners and others are seeking to fill.⁵¹ The *New York Times* recently cited projections from the Association of American Medical Colleges (AAMC) that the nation will be short 45,000 primary care physicians in 2020, a number that is expected to grow to 65,000 by 2025.⁵² Part of the problem, say the experts quoted by the *Times*, is a medical school culture that discourages students from pursuing primary care, and another big part of the problem is the substantial income differential between primary care and specialty physicians (as reflected in Table 1 above). As a result of these factors, only 15 to 20 percent of all medical students actually wind up practicing primary care.⁵³ Thus, in making her case for further expanding the scope of practice for nurse practitioners, a nurse practitioner from Morgantown, West Virginia, last year told legislators that 40 percent of the patients admitted to the local hospital in Morgantown did not have primary care providers, adding, “I can’t even imagine what it’s like in the rest of West Virginia that’s rural and underserved.”⁵⁴

But the vacuum is not limited to primary care. In addition to projecting a gap of 45,000 primary care physicians by 2020, the AAMC also projects a shortage of 46,000 surgeons and specialists by that time,⁵⁵ a shortage that is already making itself in many parts of the country and is being used as an argument for scope of practice expansions by a range of non-physician providers. A representative of the Utah Psychological Association, seeking prescription rights for psychologists, told state legislators about a bipolar patient who had to wait eight weeks to see a psychiatrist and in the meantime was hospitalized following a suicide attempt.⁵⁶ And Kentucky optometrists, in their successful bid for the right to perform laser surgery, made the point that two-thirds of the state’s 120 counties did not have an ophthalmology

practice, while 106 counties had optometry practices. “We’re concerned about elderly patients with impaired vision who have to drive long distances to receive care they could receive from their hometown eye doctor,” the president-elect of the Kentucky Optometric Association declared—meaning, no doubt, their hometown optometrist.⁵⁷

Corporate interests

Another issue raised by several of the medical society executives we interviewed was the growing role that various corporate interests have been playing, especially in expanding the scope of practice for pharmacists. “The retail pharmacists wanted to immunize,” one recalled. “We fought it and lost everything” (although another, quoted earlier, told us that his association had fought the big retailers “head-on” and prevailed—at least for the time being). As we also noted, in 2009 Rite-Aid and the Hannaford Brothers supermarket chain weighed in on allowing pharmacists in Maine to administer flu shots. And in 2010, the *Chicago Tribune* reported that “drugstore giants such as Walgreen Co. and CVS/Caremark Corp. want [age] restrictions [on those to whom pharmacists can administer vaccines] permanently dropped in Illinois, and they’re lobbying for changes to restrictions in other states” — adding that this was “causing the physician community some concern.”⁵⁸

A more recent *Chicago Tribune* story, from September 2012, makes it clear what’s at stake for these corporations: “Last year, Walgreen Co.’s pharmacists and nurse practitioners vaccinated about 5.5 million people against the influenza virus, *making it the nation’s second-largest provider, behind only the federal government*. That’s 5.5 million opportunities to sell a bottle of aspirin, a sack of trail mix, a pack of gum and a magazine. It’s also that many more chances to remind customers of the additional health care services the Deerfield-based company offers, from shingles vaccines to primary care. Vaccinations have become big business for Walgreen and its competitors.”⁵⁹ [emphasis added]

Meanwhile, beyond giving vaccinations, a number of corporations—including, as the *Tribune* story indicates, Walgreen—have also been getting into the actual delivery of health care. Starting a little over ten years ago, Walgreen and other retailers like Wal-Mart, CVS/Caremark, Kroger, and Target have begun opening in-store retail clinics, many of them staffed by nurse practitioners.⁶⁰ And although last year Wal-Mart, the world’s largest retailer, ranked only a distant third in the industry with 140 clinics (CVS/Caremark had 550, and Walgreen had 355), in November 2011 National Public Radio and Kaiser Health News reported on an internal Wal-Mart document indicating its intention to become “*the largest provider of primary healthcare services in the nation*.”⁶¹ [emphasis added] Reportedly, however, one source of frustration for these retail giants has been what they view as overly restrictive oversight requirements for the nurse practitioners who staff their clinics, at least in some states. “In particular,” write two attorneys active in health care, “retail clinics complain that onsite supervision is expensive and a significant waste of resources... Given the varying state requirements, retail clinic operators are likely to lobby for greater uniformity in state NP scope of practice, prescriptive authority, and physician supervision requirements.”⁶²

Although it is not yet clear how much of a factor the retailers have been in the most recent battles over nurse practitioner scope of practice, the entry of these politically and financially powerful corporate interests into the scope of practice arena clearly has the potential to shift the balance of power further toward non-physician providers.

The FTC

In addition to various corporate interests, another important “outside player” that has begun to weigh in on scope of practice in recent years is the Federal Trade Commission (FTC). Although one of the medical society executives we interviewed told us that the FTC “has not been an issue, because we base our argument on patient safety, not income,” others said they had not been as fortunate. “The FTC is looking at all of this, saying you can’t pass anti-competitive laws,” one of them told us. “That’s a whole new wrinkle.” Another reported that the FTC had become active in his state. “They send letters to legislators with the message that if you don’t have patient safety data, you can’t restrict practice,” he said, adding that he expected that there will be a test case on this, possibly involving a multi-million dollar lawsuit, and that most medical societies could not afford to risk losing a suit of that magnitude.

In a fairly typical letter, commenting on a CRNA scope of practice bill that was under consideration by the Missouri legislature earlier this year, the FTC warned the legislature to proceed with caution: “FTC staff urge legislators to carefully consider whether there is evidence to justify the broad restriction on CRNA practice that HB 1399 would impose... If the legislature finds that regulation is warranted—for example, with respect to particular procedures or indications—we recommend that the legislature consider how best to tailor provisions and restrict CRNA practice only to the extent required to ensure patient safety... In our view, HB 1399 threatens to raise costs, limit access, and reduce choices for Missouri patients. We therefore recommend that the House carefully investigate patient safety issues and ensure that any statutory limits on CRNAs are no stricter than patient safety requires.” The letter was co-signed by the directors of the FTC’s Office of Policy Planning, Bureau of Economics, and Bureau of Competition.⁶³ In other cases, the FTC has written in support of state legislation to expand scope of practice for non-physician providers, such as a recent Louisiana bill that would drop the requirement for a collaborative practice agreement for advanced practice nurses “who work in underserved areas or treat medically underserved populations.”⁶⁴

Earlier this year, the FTC’s aggressive intervention into state scope of practice deliberations prompted an angry letter from five Members of Congress (including three Republicans and two Democrats) to the FTC’s chairman charging that “the FTC [has] taken a number of actions in direct conflict with the legislatively mandated responsibility of state health regulatory boards to make policy determinations to protect the public,” and citing recent examples of such actions in Texas and North Carolina.⁶⁵ Two months later, the FTC chairman received another, very different letter—this one from AARP and 46 nursing associations—expressing their support for the FTC’s involvement in scope of practice: “As Baby Boomers retire and demand increases for primary care, maternity care, and anesthesia care, healthcare professionals such as RN’s and APRN’s must be utilized to the fullest extent of their education and

training to advance patient safety, promote competition, ensure access to care, and lower cost. We applaud the agency's efforts to review regulations and legislation and to express views from the standpoint of the marketplace when the effect of these actions would lower or eliminate competition, and we urge the agency to continue its efforts in this area."⁶⁶ Just how active the FTC remains on scope of practice will probably depend in part on the outcome of this year's presidential election.

The evidence gap

Finally, one other key "driving force" behind the recent scope of practice expansions has been the lack of evidence that physicians provide higher quality care than non-physician providers. A number of the state medical society executives we spoke with expressed concern that they had very little hard data and few, if any, empirical studies with which to refute the growing body of research presented by non-physicians and their advocates—research that tends to show that their clinical outcomes are at least as good as those of physicians. Among the executives' comments:

- "I don't think we can hold back scope of practice much longer without data. If there's no data, we're on thin ice."
- "The CRNAs have data [showing favorable outcomes], but we don't have any data showing that physician outcomes are better."
- "We don't have a strong policy argument [against allowing optometrists to prescribe oral medications] because we don't have any data showing that there's a problem in the other 46 states that *allow* prescriptions."
- "We just don't have the outcome data."
- "The doctors tell me anecdotally that they see a lot of patients from the [nurse-run] clinics with adverse outcomes, but there's no systematic data."

Interestingly, a source we spoke with at the American Medical Association appeared to be less concerned about this evidence gap. While acknowledging that there was a lack of empirical evidence documenting better outcomes for physicians, she felt that the need for such evidence would begin to fade as health care moved towards larger systems of care. Those systems, she said, would determine "who should do what" largely on cost-effectiveness grounds, and she expressed confidence that physicians would "come out on top" in that process.⁶⁷

Meanwhile, however, non-physician provider advocates have continued to wield studies supporting their position in legislative battles around the country and in their public relations campaigns—and in some cases, the findings from those studies do sound impressive. One of the most frequently cited is a randomized clinical trial conducted by Mary Mundinger (then professor and dean of the Columbia University School of Nursing) and her colleagues and published in the *Journal of the American Medical Association* in 2000.⁶⁸ The study compared outcomes for patients treated by nurse practitioners with outcomes for comparable patients who were treated by primary care physicians. The patients were predominantly Medicaid-eligible Hispanic women in New York City who received their primary care from

a network of community clinics established by the Columbia Presbyterian Medical Center, including one clinic that was staffed exclusively by nurse practitioner faculty (according to the authors, New York State at that time allowed nurse practitioners to practice under a collaborative agreement with a physician that required the physician to respond if the nurse practitioner requested consultation).

As the authors noted, there had been a number of earlier studies suggesting that “the quality of primary care delivered by nurse practitioners is equal to that of physicians,” but those studies “did not directly compare nurse practitioners and physicians in primary care practices that were similar both in terms of responsibilities and patient panels.”⁶⁹ It was those limitations that this randomized trial was designed to overcome. And indeed, according to the authors, the positive results from those earlier, less rigorous studies were confirmed: “The hypothesis predicting similar patient outcomes was strongly supported by the findings of no significant differences in self-reported health status, 2 of the 3 disease-specific physiologic measures, all but one of the patient satisfaction factors after 6 months of primary care, and in health services utilization after 6 months and 1 year.”^{70†} Moreover, these initial positive findings for nurse practitioners were sustained in a subsequent two-year follow-up study.⁷¹

Yet, as Munding and her colleagues themselves acknowledged, even this landmark study had its limitations that “limit the generalizability of the results.”⁷² For example, it was conducted in medical center-affiliated community clinics “which may differ from individual practices or small group practices,” the providers were university faculty and therefore “not necessarily typical of those in non-academic settings,” and the patients were demographically and economically different from those found in a typical private primary care practice.⁷³ In his editorial accompanying the original *JAMA* article, Harold Sox, a professor of medicine at Dartmouth Medical School and recent past president of the American College of Physicians, praised the study’s internal validity but said that the study’s external validity—which, as he put it, “measures whether the authors’ findings are likely to apply to other study sites and other populations of patients”—was “quite weak.”⁷⁴ But Sox predicted that despite its admitted shortcomings, the Munding study would be used as ammunition by those seeking to expand the role of nurse practitioners. Sounding almost despondent, he wrote: “Because the Columbia study leaves so many questions unanswered, its evidence that nurse practitioners and primary care physicians could be interchangeable is far from convincing, but the marketplace is not given to fine judgments. The Columbia study, taken in the context of cost control and the growth of the nurse practitioner workforce, is likely to mean more competition for general internists and family physicians.”⁷⁵

The Munding study is not the only one of its kind to have limitations. In 2004, the Cochrane Collaboration published the results of an extensive review of the literature on the issue of nurse-physician substitution.⁷⁶ After combing through 4,253 “potentially relevant articles,” the authors were able to identify only 16 studies that met their rigorous inclusion criteria, and of these 16 studies, only

[†] The nurse practitioners actually did a little better than the physicians on the diastolic hypertension measure (82 mm for the nurses vs. 85 mm for the physicians), while the physicians scored slightly higher—4.22 vs. 4.12—on a 5-point scale measuring patients’ ratings of their providers’ technical skill, personal manner, and time spent with patient. Both of these differences were small but statistically significant.

13—including the Munding study—were actually randomized or quasi-randomized controlled trials. Using nine standard methodological criteria to assess these 13 studies, the authors concluded that “all [13] studies had methodological shortcomings.” For example, they reported that in 12 of the 13 studies (including the Munding study), “it was unclear whether or not contamination had occurred;” and they found that “concealment of allocation was not reported in seven studies” (again including the Munding study). The bottom line was that of the 13 randomized or quasi-randomized trials in the Cochrane analysis, not one met all nine, or even eight, of their methodological criteria. (Seven of the trials met between four and seven of the nine criteria, and the remaining six met at most three of the nine criteria.)⁷⁷

Yet despite these many methodological flaws and limitations, the authors of the Cochrane review seem to conclude—perhaps based on the cumulative weight of all these studies—that nurses can in fact provide primary care as well as physicians. As they very carefully put it, “The findings suggest that nurses and doctors generate similar health outcomes for patients, at least in the short-term, over the range of care investigated.”⁷⁸ And although they are quick to add the caveat that “the findings must be viewed with caution, given that only one study was powered [that is, had sufficient statistical power] to assess equivalence of care,” that caveat—like those in the Munding study—is not mentioned when their review (along with the Munding study and others) is cited in the Institute of Medicine report on the future of nursing.⁷⁹ Nor, we imagine, are any of these methodological shortcomings or caveats likely to be mentioned when these studies are cited by advocates for scope of practice expansion in legislative hearings across the country.

We should point out that a number of the studies supporting scope of practice expansion were either led by nurses—as in the case of the Munding study and several of the other studies included in the Cochrane review—or funded by nursing organizations, such as the Lewin Group’s recent study documenting the cost-effectiveness of CRNAs⁸⁰ and a 2010 study by Dulisse and Cromwell comparing inpatient mortality and complication rates in states with and without the Medicare opt-out on CRNA supervision,⁸¹ both of which were funded by the American Association of Nurse Anesthetists. The Dulisse and Cromwell study, which appeared in *Health Affairs*, was roundly criticized by the American Society of Anesthesiologists on a number of methodological grounds.⁸²

Implications

The combined impact of all of these economic, political, and social forces that are driving the expansion of scope of practice help to explain why many of the physicians and medical society executives we spoke with feel so beleaguered by this issue—and why it is so difficult to fight. What’s more, because many of these underlying forces are, if anything, likely to intensify as policy makers, payers, and large health and hospital systems double down on finding ways to reduce costs and expand access, it doesn’t look like the battle over scope of practice will end anytime soon, at least in most states. The fact that only 15 states, which together account for only 14 percent of the nation’s nurse practitioners, received an “A” grade in the most recent Pearson Report means that nurse practitioners still have a long way to go to

achieve the level of professional autonomy they want nationwide. And presumably, the same is true for psychologists, who so far only have prescription privileges in two states; for optometrists, who only have surgical privileges in three states; for naturopaths, who are only licensed in 16 states; and so on.

But meanwhile, what do we know about the *impact* of the expansions in scope of practice that have already occurred, either on the public or on physicians? Surprisingly little, it turns out. Although the literature on scope of practice is replete with claims that expanding scope of practice for nurse practitioners and other non-physician providers will increase access and reduce costs, and although those claims make a certain amount of intuitive sense, we were not able to identify any hard data from states that have lifted scope of practice restrictions that these gains in access and cost savings have actually occurred. This does not mean that those gains didn't occur; only that we weren't able to find any actual documentation one way or the other.

Absent such documentation, we tried to take a look at quality of care. To do this, we compared nurse practitioner state ratios for Healthcare Integrity and Protection Data Bank (HIPDB) occurrences reported in the 2012 Pearson Report for the 15 states (and DC) that had received an "A" grade (that is, those with the least restrictive scope of practice) in the same Pearson Report with nurse practitioner HIPDB ratios for the 14 states had received a "D" or "F" grade (most restrictive). The HIPDB, which was created under the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 and measures "accumulated adverse action reports, including licensure actions and any other negative actions, findings, or adjudicated actions, and civil actions or criminal conviction reports," was designed to serve as "a flagging system whose goal is to alert users that a comprehensive review of a practitioner, provider, or supplier's past actions may be prudent."⁸³ So the state ratios for HIPDB occurrences tell us the number of nurse practitioners there are in a state for each "adverse action" reported—which means that the higher a state's ratio is, the lower the rate of "adverse actions" is among its nurse practitioners. We found that the 15 "A" graded states and DC had an average ratio of 1:456, while the 14 "D" and "F" graded states had an average ratio of 1:576. In other words, based on the HIPDB ratios, the states with the most restrictive scope of practice laws for nurse practitioners had about a 20 percent lower rate of reported "adverse actions" than the states with the least restrictive laws. What we cannot ascertain from the available data is whether the somewhat greater likelihood of "adverse actions" in the least restrictive states is balanced by potential benefits to the public such as increased access or reduced cost.

One other important point with regard to quality of care has to do with the *focus* of the existing research on scope of practice. The existing studies generally show that the care provided by non-physician health professionals—"within their education, training, and experience"—is on a par with the care provided by physicians. [emphasis added] But just what those words mean is often undefined or left to the individual non-physician provider to determine. Thus, these providers may not be prepared to handle complex cases, or might miss things that a better trained physician would catch. In a letter to the *New England Journal of Medicine*, the leadership of the American Academy of Physicians wrote: "We agree that certified nurse practitioners can provide many core primary care services, but it is important that this not be misunderstood as suggesting that nurses are interchangeable with physicians in providing the full depth and breadth of services that primary care physicians provide. The two

professions are complementary but not equivalent. For diagnostic evaluation of clinical presentations that are not straightforward and for the ongoing management of complex or interacting medical problems, the most appropriate clinician is the physician.”⁸⁴ This point was underscored in a recent report by researchers from the Center for Studying Health System Change who noted that “while multiple studies show that APN’s [advance practice nurses’] performance on such quality measures as delivery of recommended preventive services, patient satisfaction and short-term mortality are at least equal to that of physicians, *these measures represent only a subset of primary care competencies*. Different patients have different needs, and *little is known about what types of patients would benefit more from the experience and skill set associated with physician training and which would benefit equally well or more from the experience and skill set of APN’s*.”⁸⁵ [emphases added] This, it strikes us, is a critical area for future research, not only as it relates to scope of practice but also as the health care system moves increasingly toward a team-based approach to patient care.

As for the impact that scope of practice expansion is having on physicians, we did find one recent study, published in *Nursing Research and Practice*, that compared primary care physician earnings in states that allow nurse practitioners to practice independently of physicians with their earnings in states that do not.⁸⁶ Using 2009 earnings data from the Bureau of Labor Statistics, the authors found that average earnings for family and general physicians were slightly higher in the restrictive states (\$81.15 per hour) than in the non-restrictive states (\$79.36 per hour), while the reverse was true for general pediatricians (\$78.43 in the restrictive states vs. \$83.94 in the non-restrictive states). But in neither case were the differences statistically significant.

While these findings were quickly seized upon by advocates for expanding nurse practitioners’ scope of practice,⁸⁷ it is important to note—as the authors do—that “the BLS data *includes only ‘employed’ physicians*.”⁸⁸ [emphasis added] It seems to us quite likely that self-employed independent physicians, who are not on a fixed salary and who depend on patient fees and volume for their revenues, would be more directly and more significantly impacted by any new competitive pressure that independent nurse practitioners might introduce into their market. A family physician in private practice in one of the least restrictive states (that is, a state with an “A” grade in the Pearson Report) told us that, of all the non-physician providers, nurse practitioners are his greatest concern. “All of us in small practice are experiencing economic hardship,” he said, “and I’m losing revenue to some of these nurse-managed clinics. I’m definitely feeling it.”

Additional challenges

Physicians and their advocates face a number of tough challenges in their efforts to resist what they regard as inappropriate scope of practice expansions. Some of these—the large number of professions vying for expansions, the pressure on policy makers to reduce costs and expand access, the lack of empirical evidence demonstrating superior patient outcomes for physicians, and the increasing role of

outside players such as corporate retailers and the FTC—have already been discussed. But there are additional challenges that further complicate physicians’ response, including the following:

Erosion of private practice

As we have described in previous reports, the proportion of U.S. physicians in private practice has been declining since at least the 1980’s,⁸⁹ and the pace of decline appears to have accelerated in recent years as private practices have increasingly been squeezed by falling reimbursement rates and rising costs.⁹⁰ And because scope of practice tends to be of greater concern to physicians in private practice than it is to employed physicians on a fixed salary, over time the erosion of private practice is likely to weaken the resistance of state medical societies and specialty societies to scope of practice expansions. One state medical society director told us that 60 percent of his members are now employed and that “they are silent on this issue, although the independents are still very vocal.” He believed that in the short run most state medical societies would continue to fight “vigorously” against inappropriate scope of practice expansions, but, he said, “If hospitals threaten to withdraw their members from the medical society, we will have to back off from scope of practice fights that impact large hospital systems.” He added that so far, his medical society does not allow corporate memberships, although that could change if and when the pressure to grow the medical society’s membership increases.

Another state medical society executive we talked with had recently relocated from a state where 50 percent of the physicians are still in small practices (five or fewer physicians) to a state where 70 percent of the physicians are in large groups or health systems (fifty or more physicians). He said that when podiatrists had pushed for a scope of practice expansion in the first state, “the orthopedists screamed,” but not so in the second state. “The majority of my members here are in the big health systems,” he explained, “and they’re not going to fight scope of practice.”

Physician ambivalence and apathy

Along with the erosion of private practice, several of the physicians and medical society executives we interviewed talked about the growing ambivalence among some physicians about scope of practice. “There are different views within medicine,” one former medical society executive commented, adding that many of the physicians in his state who testified before the legislature on scope of practice were married to or in relationships with nurse practitioners. “Legislators see the mixed views within medicine, and then when you also have a medical school that sees nurse practitioners as part of the team, it makes it that much harder to deal with.” Talking about optometry, another medical society executive said, “Most of the time, we are the problem. For instance, some of the ophthalmologists are *employed* by optometrists, or vice versa.” And a physician told us, “It’s not a black and white issue. Mid-levels are becoming part of the team—you can’t get around it.”

Adding fuel to the fire, a controversial 2010 editorial by Jeffrey Susman, a family physician and editor-in-chief of the *Journal of Family Practice*, attracted a good deal of attention in nursing circles with its call for physicians to “collaborate—not compete” with nurse practitioners.⁹¹ In his editorial, Susman wrote: “It is time... to abandon our damagingly divisive, politically Pyrrhic, and ultimately unsustainable struggle with advanced practice nurses (APN’s). I urge my fellow family physicians to accept—actually, to *embrace*—a full partnership with APN’s.” [emphasis in original] On a more modest note, a veteran medical society executive we talked with quietly suggested that maybe “instead of complaining about the Walgreen clinic,” physicians should “work out a relationship.”

Several of the physicians and medical society executives we spoke with also cited what they see as a problem of apathy or complacency, at among least some physicians. One told us, “The optometrists in our state have become very active now, and at the same time the ophthalmologists have become passive.” He noted that in the most recent election cycle, the optometrists’ political action committee had raised *ten times* as much in contributions as the ophthalmologists. The same concern was echoed by a state medical society executive who told us, “The mid-levels are highly energized to expand their scope, and the doctors aren’t as engaged in fighting it.” And a physician who has long been active on scope of practice issues said that in his state, “A lot of doctors are apathetic and overwhelmed. They feel like they’re always blocking—always on the defensive.” Indeed, when we reviewed all of the testimony that had been submitted on a recent bill in this physician’s state that would require insurance companies and other payers to cover services provided by naturopaths, we found that only one physician and the state medical society had testified against the bill, while 13 naturopathic physicians, 66 patients, 12 other advocates, and the state society of naturopathic physicians had testified in support—outnumbering the physicians by a factor of 46 (the state association of health plans and Blue Cross-Blue Shield called for further study).⁹²

Of course, not all physicians are ambivalent or apathetic about scope of practice. Indeed, several of the medical society executives we interviewed indicated that scope of practice remained a high priority for many of their members. “Even if we lose a fight,” one of them said, “the members love us for standing up, and it makes them want to belong.” Another told us, “There’s pressure from members and from specialty societies to focus on scope of practice—even though it distracts time and capital from some of the more important systemic issues.” The question remains, however, how many of these members are actually willing to make the personal financial and time commitments that will increasingly be required to win these scope of practice battles.

Sophisticated advocates

Another challenge, suggested by the optometrists’ fund-raising edge and the naturopaths’ strong legislative presence referenced above, is the growing political sophistication of some of the non-physician advocacy organizations. Nurses, in particular, seem to have stepped up their game. A recent article from the American Academy of Family Physicians provides an example from Texas, where nurse practitioners had made “a really strong push in 2009,” but had been turned back. Noting that “the

nurses' failure in 2009 only seemed to strengthen their resolve for the 2011 legislative session," the article says that in 2010, staff at the Texas Association of Family Physicians started noticing editorials in newspapers across the state urging lawmakers to pass legislation that would grant APRN's independent diagnostic and prescriptive authority: "The editorials were written by representatives from both state and national APRN organizations, making this the first time the state nurses collaborated with their colleagues on the national level for independent practice authority in Texas. This, in turn, demonstrated that the APRN's had become more sophisticated in their efforts..."⁹³

Similarly, a medical society director from another state told us that the nurse practitioners in his state "are really geared up this time," and that they have adapted the Institute of Medicine's report on the future of nursing to help them make their case to the legislature. In addition, he said, a national nursing organization was now targeting his state for a scope of practice win—probably because physicians have lost a key advocate in the state senate while nurses have gained several physician allies in the other chamber.

This same medical society director went on to say that the optometrists in his state (as in his colleague's state, mentioned above) had also become more sophisticated politically, and that they had outspent the ophthalmologists by a wide margin on campaign contributions (about 6 to 1). In part, he felt, the reason for the disparity was that "physicians don't see the need to give." He said the optometrists, on the other hand, fought hard to expand their scope of practice, "because they feel like they've been treated like second-class citizens." And although he emphasized the importance of cultivating "the right relationships" within the legislature, he said there were occasions when campaign contributions were critical. With some key legislators, he explained, "If you don't give the max, you don't get in the door." Along the same lines, another medical society executive talked about how the optometrists in his state had "ratcheted up their political activity a few years ago" by hiring new lobbyists and changing their strategy to include more grassroots activity. He said that a state senator friendly to physician interests on this topic had recently told him that "he didn't know how much longer [the physician advocates in the legislature] could hold out."

On the subject of campaign contributions, one state medical society executive acknowledged that "we all give them," but said, "The big difference is that the alternative providers have a single focus on their scope of practice, while we have to focus on everything." Kentucky appears to be a case in point. A report on the top lobbyists in Kentucky's 2011 general assembly indicates that the Kentucky Medical Association spent a total of \$56,162 that year and managed to derail scope of practice expansion attempts by nurse practitioners, physician assistants, pharmacists and other non-physician practitioners. But the next biggest spender, just below the Medical Society at \$55,667, was the Kentucky Optometric Association—which, as we noted earlier, successfully persuaded the legislature to make Kentucky the third state in the nation to grant optometrists the right to perform certain eye surgeries.⁹⁴

Lack of non-medical allies

Advocates for non-physician providers often argue that although physicians resisting scope of practice expansions claim to be motivated by concerns for patient safety, their real motivation is financial. For example, in an article about the American Medical Association's negative reaction to the provider non-discrimination clause in the Affordable Care Act, the editor of a chiropractic publication wrote: "While the AMA and its specialty groups frame their pro-discrimination campaign in terms of protecting public health, saving taxpayer and patient dollars, helping the public avoid 'massive confusion,' and supporting the highest possible standards of health care quality, *the underlying motivation is transparently self-serving.*"⁹⁵ [emphasis added] An article on the American College of Traditional Midwives website quoted earlier makes a similar assertion: "Safety and consumer protection issues are often cited as reasons for restricting non-physician services... [But] licensure laws appear to be designed to limit the supply of health care providers and restrict competition... The primary result is *an increase in physician fees and income* that drives up health care costs."⁹⁶ [emphasis added] And a nurse practitioner in Georgia, speaking in opposition to a physician supervision requirement in a bill that was then under consideration by the state senate, declared, "They have gone overboard trying to protect the patients and *they're trying to protect their wallets.*"⁹⁷ [emphasis added]

The difficulty for physicians is that, although most are genuinely concerned about patient safety and quality of care, in fact they often *do* have a financial stake in these scope of practice conflicts—a reality that almost all of the physicians and medical society executives we interviewed acknowledged (although they differed on how much of a factor it was). Of course, the non-physicians on the other side of the table often have at least as great a financial stake themselves,⁹⁸ which is why they are willing and able to raise and spend substantial sums for the necessary campaign contributions, lobbyists, legal fees, research, and public advocacy campaigns.

But in addition, some of these non-physician groups have actively sought out and secured the support of non-medical allies, including allies who do *not* have a direct financial stake in the scope of practice issue (although they may benefit in the long run from lower health care costs or expanded access). The most striking example of such an alliance is the one that exists between nurses and AARP—arguably the most powerful consumer advocacy voice in the nation. As referenced earlier, AARP recently joined with a large number of nursing organizations in supporting the FTC's interventions related to nursing scope of practice, but it is doing much more than that. With funding from the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation, AARP has established a Center to Champion Nursing in America which is coordinating a national campaign that now includes state action coalitions in 49 states to implement key recommendations of the Institute of Medicine's report on the future of nursing—including "removing barriers to practice and care."⁹⁹ These state action coalitions generally reach well beyond nursing. New Jersey's coalition, for example, includes AARP New Jersey, the Chamber of Commerce, the Horizon Foundation of New Jersey (Blue Cross Blue Shield's corporate foundation in New Jersey), and the New Jersey Hospital Association,¹⁰⁰ while the Texas action coalition, which is co-led by the Texas Nursing Association and Blue Cross Blue Shield of Texas, includes numerous individual nursing organizations, hospitals, health care systems, businesses, and educational institutions, as well as other statewide organizations such as the Texas Association of Business and the Texas Hospital Association.¹⁰¹ Similarly broad-based coalitions exist in most of the other states as well, although at varying stages of development.

Physicians, on the other hand, appear to be waging these scope of practice battles largely on their own, primarily through their state medical associations and specialty societies. “We don’t have allies and we don’t really cultivate them—probably because we’re really busy,” a physician told us. A medical society executive said that most his alliances around scope of practice were with specialty societies (“It depends on whose ox is getting gored”) and said that consumer groups were generally more focused on cost of care and access. The same seems to be true at the national level. The Scope of Practice Partnership, formed in 2005,¹⁰² now includes all state medical associations except Rhode Island, 37 state osteopathic associations, 13 national medical specialty societies, the American Medical Association and the American Osteopathic Association—but no consumer groups or others who do not have a direct financial stake in scope of practice.¹⁰³ (However, we were told that the AMA does intend to reach out to some of these groups in its current “Truth in Advertising” campaign to promote greater provider transparency, discussed below.)

Occasionally, there is even a falling out among physicians themselves, as happened recently in Florida when the state ophthalmology society strongly objected to a decision by the state medical society to change its position on optometric scope of practice in exchange for support on a key piece of medical malpractice legislation that had long been stalled in committee. “We all support tort reform, but to give in on this is patently wrong,” the president of the state ophthalmology society fumed.¹⁰⁴ Meanwhile, the state medical society, for its part, was frustrated that the ophthalmologists had raised far less money than they believed was needed to counter the optometrists.

Clearly, some of the member organizations of nursing action coalitions do have a financial interest in expanding the scope of practice for nurse practitioners and other non-physician providers, including insurers and employers who pay for care, as well as hospital systems looking for ways to cut costs. But the presence of consumer voices like those represented by AARP helps these coalitions to make the case that they truly are acting in the public interest—an argument that is sometimes more difficult for physicians, acting on their own, to make.

Public confusion

One additional challenge that is increasingly coming into play, both in clinical settings and in the political process, is the proliferation of doctoral degrees throughout many of the non-physician professions. “We need a massive education of the public so they really understand who’s taking care of them,” a physician in private practice told us. “There are nurse practitioners with doctorates who are intentionally passing themselves off as doctors. There’s one here locally who’s doing that,” he added, “and it’s definitely confusing to patients.”

In fact, as the *New York Times* put it, “Doctorates are popping up all over the health professions”—not only in nursing, where the number of doctoral degrees awarded soared from just 170 in 2004 to more than 7,000 in 2010, but also in other areas such as pharmacy, optometry, audiology, podiatry, and physical therapy.¹⁰⁵ There have even been calls from within dentistry for dentists to be renamed as “oral physicians.”¹⁰⁶ Indeed, pharmacy students and optometrists are now *required* to obtain a

doctorate in order to practice, and beginning in 2015 the same will be true for those wanting to become nurse practitioners and physical therapists—a change that is intended to increase their competencies beyond those previously required.

As the *Times* story points out, not only has this proliferation of doctorates caused confusion among patients but also, at least with respect to nursing, it has prompted a concern among physicians that “the real reason behind the creation of the doctor of nursing practice degree is to persuade more state legislatures to grant nurses the right to treat patients without supervision from doctors.”¹⁰⁷ Nursing leaders, on the other hand, insist that it is only about keeping up with the increasing complexity of patient care. “We are reconceptualizing the educational requirements to stay current with a complex health environment,” the executive director of the American Association of Colleges of Nursing maintains. “It is clear that changing demands of practice require taking more course work to stay safe and current.”¹⁰⁸

Whatever the real motivation behind the “doctor-mania”—and in some cases, such as dentistry, it may be more the fear of encroachment by less highly trained paraprofessionals (such as dental technicians) than any desire to encroach on medical turf¹⁰⁹—physicians are increasingly concerned about the potential for public confusion, and in response, the American Medical Association has launched its Truth in Advertising campaign, as mentioned above. Citing data from a survey that found, among other things, that 67 percent of the public think that a podiatrist is a medical doctor while only 32 percent think that an otolaryngologist is (55 percent don’t know), the campaign is intended to persuade lawmakers to require all health professionals (including physicians and non-physicians) to “accurately and clearly disclose their training and qualifications to patients.”¹¹⁰ AMA staff informed us that as of October 10, 2012, eleven states (Arizona, California, Connecticut, Illinois, Oregon, Oklahoma, Maryland, Mississippi, Pennsylvania, Tennessee, and Utah) have enacted laws based “in whole or in part” on its model legislation since the Truth in Advertising campaign was launched in 2010.¹¹¹

Responses

In reviewing the almost overwhelming list of driving forces and challenges facing physicians and their advocates—the economic pressures to cut costs, the primary care vacuum, the involvement of powerful new corporate and government players, the lack of supportive evidence, the erosion of private practice, the ambivalence and apathy among some physicians, the growing political sophistication of some of the non-physician advocates, the lack of non-medical allies, and the growing public confusion—it is nothing short of remarkable that they have been able to hold the line on scope of practice as effectively and for as long as they have.

How have they done it? “Pure political might,” one veteran state medical society executive told us bluntly. “And you have to have a specialty society that will fight.” He also stressed that it was important to pick one’s battles: “How important do your docs think it is?”

We heard essentially the same thing from another veteran medical society executive, who said, “From sheer political muscle, we’ve been able to hold back the tide.” Asked what that involved, he told us that his medical society had:

- strengthened its lobbying core by bringing in a new in-house lobbyist
- worked more closely with specialty societies
- stepped up fund-raising efforts for its political action committee
- set up a 527 organization, using scope of practice as one of its litmus tests

But despite the added firepower, he acknowledged that there were times when it made more sense to negotiate and to compromise than to pursue a futile all-or-nothing strategy. For example, he said, the first time that pharmacists in his state—with the backing of some of the big retailers—sought to expand their scope of practice to allow them to administer vaccines, the medical society fought them and lost everything. “So when they came back and wanted to give additional vaccines, we negotiated a mandatory training course and mandatory reporting of adverse events, and we got a provision that a shingles vaccine can only be given with a doctor’s prescription.”¹¹² And last year in California, the state medical society and orthopaedic association joined in an “unprecedented partnership” with the California Podiatric Association to evaluate and upgrade podiatric training—a step that could one day lead to licensure for California podiatrists as physicians and surgeons.¹¹³

However, another medical society executive we spoke with had a different strategy, at least during his first few years on the job. He told us that after mending fences with the specialty societies and a key legislative leader, he took a very aggressive approach on scope of practice. “We did *not* negotiate with the alternative provider groups,” he said. “We had to show them that we were fighters and that we won’t back down. So *now* if we decide that it’s in our interest to negotiate on something, we do so from a position of strength.” And in a newsletter last year, the president of the Illinois State Medical Society cautioned his members about the risks of compromise: “Each year, state lawmakers hear from a number of professions pressing for scope of practice expansions, and they hear from us why these expansions aren’t good for patient care. After a few years of the same debate, lawmakers usually seek compromise, thinking if they get both sides to agree, it will be the end of the issue. However, compromise often isn’t the end of the story.” As an example, he cited a compromise that had been reached with the state’s optometrists in 2007 that allowed them to prescribe certain oral medications. Yet now, he said, “here we are in 2011, and guess what Illinois optometrists are seeking again; full prescriptive authority!”¹¹⁴

But while there are differences of opinion about how aggressive to be—differences that in part probably reflect different political realities across the states—there was general agreement among the medical society executives we interviewed that campaign contributions are an important and necessary part of the process (although one did comment that campaign contributions weren’t as much of a factor in his state because the legislative races in most districts were so inexpensive). And almost everyone talked about the importance of cultivating good relationships with key legislative leaders. As one medical society executive put it, “Campaign contributions are a factor, but relationships are just as important.” And a former medical society president whose medical society has successfully halted scope of practice forays by optometrists, psychologists, podiatrists, and nurse practitioners told us, “The secret to our

success has been: (a) having an effective lobbying team, (b) having representation on all the relevant boards, like the board of medical examiners, and (c) *having friends on the key committees in the legislature*. We invite them to our functions, we contribute to their campaigns, and we serve as a resource to them.” [emphasis added]

Another point on which there was broad agreement was that the focus of the physicians’ position on scope of practice has to be *solely and relentlessly on patient safety*. Asked how his medical society had defeated a recent scope of practice challenge by CRNAs, an experienced medical society CEO replied, “It was partly political—having the right relationships. But most of it is still on the science: that they don’t have the training and therefore it’s not safe for patients.” Another told us that the FTC has not been an issue for him so far “because we base our argument strictly on patient safety.” And while the AMA’s scope of practice series was mentioned as a useful resource, two of the medical society leaders we talked with said that a particularly compelling way for them to make their case about patient safety to the legislature had been to present testimony by a physician who had previously been a non-physician provider. As one recalled, “The most powerful testimony we had was from a CRNA who had gone on to medical school and told them, ‘I didn’t know how much I didn’t know.’”

In addition to these broad strategies, some of the medical society leaders shared steps they had taken to address specific challenges that they faced. For example, one executive who was concerned that his board didn’t fully appreciate just what the medical society was going to be up against in an upcoming scope of practice challenge from CRNAs scheduled a mock debate at an upcoming board retreat between two anesthesiologists—with one of them playing the role of the CRNA. Another executive, who has been trying to boost membership by providing corporate discounts, became concerned that this might inadvertently weaken the medical society’s willingness to fight on scope of practice—and so, he told us, he decided not to include the dues from those sources in putting together the medical society’s budget: “So if they walk away, we won’t be hurt.” And in West Virginia, where last year optometrists were aggressively pushing to be allowed to use lasers on patients with glaucoma and to advertise as “optometric physicians,” the state medical society and the ophthalmologists decided to reach out beyond ophthalmology to the American College of Surgeons for support—even though presumably surgeons would not be directly affected by the proposed legislation. As a regional state affairs associate at the College of Surgeons explained, “Whereas an orthopaedic surgeon’s practice may not be directly affected by optometrists expanding their scope of practice, *his or her patients certainly will be affected* if they visit an optometrist who is unqualified to perform a procedure.”¹¹⁵ [emphasis added] Indeed, the very fact that the surgeons did *not* have a direct financial stake in the outcome but were motivated by a concern for their patients probably brought an added credibility to the physician response.

The role that the American College of Surgeons played in West Virginia is a reminder that, even though scope of practice is ultimately a state issue, national organizations also have a role to play. As we said earlier, the American Medical Association has been active on a number of fronts, including:

- Serving as an active member of the Scope of Practice Partnership, and providing it with critical staff and financial support

- Updating its Scope of Practice Data Series to document the differences in education and training between physicians and non-physician providers⁹
- Launching a national “Truth in Advertising” campaign that has already resulted in legislation in 14 states

In addition, the AMA is supporting a geographic mapping initiative at the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill to determine where non-physician providers actually practice,¹¹⁶ and has actively weighed in on a range of federal policy issues related to scope of practice, such as the way the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services define “physician” for reimbursement purposes,¹¹⁷ the terms of the provider non-discrimination clause of the Affordable Care Act,¹¹⁸ and the role of the FTC in scope of practice policy.¹¹⁹ Other national physician organizations, such as the American College of Physicians and the American Academy of Family Physicians, have produced position statements on scope of practice,¹²⁰ and as noted, fourteen national specialty societies—as well as the AMA and the American Osteopathic Association—participate in the Scope of Practice Partnership.

Yet in spite of their strong track record overall and an impressive string of scope of practice victories, many of the physicians and medical society executives we spoke with—even in some of the most restrictive states—were skeptical about the future. “It’s going to get tougher,” one veteran director warned. A medical society executive from one of the more restrictive states said, “We point to other states and show them how it’s a foot in the door to independence, but I think we can only hold them off a few more years.” “I don’t think there’s a solution,” another worried. “I don’t think we can win in the legislatures, and we’re also up against the insurance companies.” A physician who shared this concern about the insurers told us, “The insurance industry supports these efforts to ‘dumb down’ medicine because they think it will save them money.” He added that “we may need to rethink the model of care—more like a medical home where the physician sees the most complex cases.”

In fact, several of the respondents thought the model of care was already evolving. “A lot of doctors are still in denial,” a medical society executive in another restrictive state said. “But sooner or later they will realize that while their practice is still a pyramid, and while they’re still on top of the pyramid, it will be a much flatter pyramid, with less of a pay differential between the doctor and the mid-levels—and they’ll be angry about it.” Another told us, “There are fewer and fewer good arguments. If medical care goes to the team model, a lot of the scope arguments go away because everyone will have to cooperate”—a perspective which, as we noted earlier, we also heard from one of our sources at the AMA. And the medical society director from the state where 70 percent of the physicians are now in groups of fifty or more declared, “The world is changing. Are we going to be the protectors of the status quo?”

But even with these doubts about the future, many of those we spoke with—especially the physicians—still believed strongly that the scope of practice battles were very much worth fighting. “I have mid-levels in my office and we work well together, but they know where their limits are,” one physician in

⁹ AMA sources told us that they expect the Data Series to be fully updated in 2013.

private practice told us. “If we can’t expand the number of physicians and we’re going to use nurse practitioners, I want them to at least be supervised. Mid-levels just don’t have the breadth of knowledge [to practice on their own].” Another physician was concerned that “while the people who initiated this were highly trained and experienced, a lot of the new ones go through accelerated programs and have a lot less experience.” A family physician told us that while nurse practitioners might appear to be less expensive than physicians, they would prove to be more expensive in the long run because of increased errors and specialty referrals. And another practicing physician said that “in some states, the nursing scope of practice could be interpreted to include surgery—which is outrageous! I don’t see how you can have something that requires four years of training and seven years of residency, and then expect to be able to do it with just minimal training.”

Next steps

Given all that physicians and their advocates are already doing to stop what they view as inappropriate scope of practice expansions by non-physician providers, is there anything more that can be done to respond to this relentless multi-front challenge to medical care? Below, we suggest several possible next steps for consideration by the Physicians Foundation and others with a concern for the quality of patient care in this country:

1. Support and advocate for a program of research to examine the broader impact of non-physician providers on the quality, safety and cost-effectiveness of patient care. Although there has been a wealth of studies on this topic over the years—especially on advanced practice nursing—many of them were either conducted or funded by non-physician provider advocates, and most have clear methodological limitations. More importantly, as pointed out by the researchers we quoted from the Center for Studying Health System Change, the measures used in these studies “represent only a subset of primary care competencies.”¹²¹ And as James King, former president of the American Academy of Family Physicians, has aptly observed, “On a given day, a nurse practitioner *can* take care of about 80 percent of the patients—based on *quantity*. But it’s not 80 percent of the knowledge to recognize life-threatening presentations and the more acutely sick patients.”¹²² [emphases in original] Studies of sufficient rigor and scale to capture the full breadth of primary care competencies that physicians bring to their practice—and with the external validity necessary to generalize the results to mainstream primary care—would be an invaluable addition to our understanding of this vitally important topic. And of course similar studies will ultimately be needed to answer the same fundamental questions about the other non-physician professions. Decisions with potentially profound implications for the health and safety of the public are currently being made on the basis of a research literature that, despite the profusion of studies, still has serious limitations.
2. Develop a standardized central reporting system in each state to enable physicians to report negative health outcomes resulting from non-physician care. Several of the medical society executives we spoke with alluded to anecdotal reports from their members about patients who had experienced such negative outcomes, but to our knowledge these incidents are not yet

being captured and monitored systematically. We were told by one of the state medical society executives we interviewed that “national organizations support mid-levels by testifying that [the proposed scope of practice expansion] has been done in X other states with no negative effects.” Systematic state-level reporting and tracking of negative incidents would enable physicians and their advocates to respond to claims of this kind with actual data.

3. Create a password-protected website to enable state medical associations and their allies to share information and “lessons learned” across states. In the course of our interviews for this report, we were struck by the fact that in many cases state medical society executives were not fully aware of the strategies and experiences of their colleagues in other states with respect to scope of practice. Hopefully, this report will be of some value in that regard, but going forward we believe that it would be useful to all state medical societies who are grappling with this issue to have a systematic way to share their experiences and learn from the experiences of other states, especially since state-level activities by non-physician providers are increasingly being coordinated at the national level. Maintenance of such a website would probably require staffing in order to ensure that it is kept up to date; perhaps the Scope of Practice Partnership, which already has a website and a listserv, could serve as an organizational “home” for the website.
4. Undertake a concerted effort to engage non-medical allies—especially patient and consumer groups—who could support physicians on scope of practice. As we have discussed, one of the basic challenges that physicians (and non-physician providers) face in addressing scope of practice is the fact that they often have a direct financial stake in the issue—which, in the eyes of some, greatly undermines their position that they are acting in the public interest. Some non-physician providers (especially nurses) have sought to blunt this criticism by engaging non-medical allies, including consumer groups who do not have such a financial stake. So far, however, it appears that physicians have generally limited their alliances to other physician groups and organizations. Because there is a strong *prima facie* case that many of the proposed scope of practice expansions *do* in fact put the public at risk—as well as evidence from a recent telephone survey conducted by Baseline & Associates for the AMA that indicates a strong public preference for physician care and physician supervision of nurse practitioners¹²³—it should be possible, with a concerted and deliberate outreach effort, to engage patient and consumer allies who would enhance the credibility of physicians on scope of practice issues.

Beyond these steps which have a fairly direct bearing on scope of practice, there is a more fundamental challenge that we believe will ultimately need to be addressed to get at the root of the scope of practice problem: the restoration of the primary care physician as the linchpin of the health care system.

As we noted earlier, one of the key driving forces behind the recent scope of practice expansions—especially for nurse practitioners—has been the primary care vacuum created by the growing shortage of primary care physicians in this country. As it is, the expansions in nurse practitioners’ scope of practice are leading some primary care physicians to question why they bothered going into primary care in the first place. As one of the medical society executives we spoke with observed, “Most of this is playing out in primary care. If a nurse practitioner can get full autonomy after just two years [of

additional training], the primary care physician is going to say, ‘Why did I go through all this extra education and training and debt?’ It’s just one more reason why medical students won’t go into primary care.” And a physician who has been active on scope of practice issues for many years told us that he warns the legislators in his state: “If you give the nurse practitioners too much autonomy, you’ll lose your doctors, especially in the rural areas.”

To the extent that these trends play out and further accelerate the already rapid decline in the number of primary care physicians, growing numbers of patients could soon find themselves receiving their primary care from an independent or clinic-based nurse practitioner. As a result, they would be more likely to be referred for specialty care, and that specialty care would be coordinated by the nurse practitioner—who in many cases would probably not have the knowledge, experience or status to go toe to toe with the specialty physicians. The upshot, for many of these patients, could be greater fragmentation of care, higher costs, and inferior outcomes.

So what, if anything, could be done to reverse the decline of primary care physicians and to return them to their rightful role as the patient’s *primary physician*? At a minimum, we believe it would require three major steps:

- Elevation of the *status* of primary care within academic medicine. To be effective, this would probably mean adding additional years of post-graduate training, on a par with other specialties and subspecialties. While adding to the training requirements might seem counterintuitive at a time when primary care enrollment is in such sharp decline, we believe that it is warranted—just as the conductor of an orchestra must be its most highly trained musician.
- Restoration of the full range of functions for which the primary care physician has been trained, including diagnosis and treatment as well as referral. A family practice physician we spoke with felt particularly strongly about this point and told us, “Family practice physicians have become gatekeepers and are underutilizing their skills compared with specialists... They’ve become just a referral factory.”
- Rebalancing the payment system to provide a competitive income to primary care physicians, commensurate with their increased training and their central role in patient care. In fact, without a significant increase in primary care compensation, no real reversal of the present negative spiral can be expected.

We recognize, of course, that the chances that such giant steps will be taken any time soon are slim to none. But given the direct connection that exists between the collapse of primary care medicine and the rise of the nurse practitioner and other non-physician providers, we felt that it was incumbent on us to at least present some ideas on the subject. And of course it is always possible, if the current trends toward large systems of care continue, that the logic of reinvigorating primary care as a pre-eminent medical specialty will once again become self-evident to policy makers and health system CEOs seeking the most efficient and cost-effective model of care.

Appendix A: People Interviewed and Sources for this Report

Rick Abrams, JD, CEO, Wisconsin Medical Society

Don Alexander, CEO, Tennessee Medical Association

Subhi Ali, MD, Tennessee Board of Medical Examiners

Karl Altenburger, MD, past president, Florida Medical Association

Todd Atwater, JD, CEO, South Carolina Medical Society

Peter Beurhaus, PhD, Vanderbilt University

Lawrence Downs, JD, CEO, Medical Society of New Jersey

Louis Goodman, PhD, CEO, Texas Medical Association

Catherine Hanson, JD, vice president, American Medical Association

Paul Harrington, executive vice president, Vermont Medical Society

Ripley Hollister, MD, board member, Colorado Medical Society

Palmer Jones, past executive vice president, New Hampshire Medical Society

Gerald McKenna, MD, past president, Hawaii Medical Association

Jennifer Nooney, Health Resources and Services Administration

Tim Norbeck, CEO, Physicians Foundation

Donald Palmisano, JD, CEO, Medical Association of Georgia

Gary Price, MD, past president, Connecticut State Medical Society

Kristin Schleiter, JD, American Medical Association

Jeff Scott, JD, general counsel, Florida Medical Association

Robert Seligson, CEO, North Carolina Medical Society

Michaela Sternstein, JD, director, Advocacy Resource Center, American Medical Association

Joseph Valenti, MD, past committee chairman, Texas Medical Association

Appendix B: Scope of Practice Summaries

- Audiologists
- Naturopaths
- Nurse Anesthetists
- Nurse Practitioners
- Optometrists
- Oral and Maxillofacial Surgeons
- Pharmacists
- Physical Therapists
- Podiatrists
- Psychologists

Audiologists

The Issue: Whether scope of practice policies should permit audiologists to practice autonomously—that is, independent of physician referral and supervision.

The Context: According to the Academy of Doctors of Audiology, an audiologist is a person “who, by virtue of academic degree, clinical training, and license to practice is uniquely qualified to provide a comprehensive array of professional services related to the identification, diagnosis, and treatment of persons with auditory and balance disorders, and the prevention of these impairments.”¹²⁴

Until recently, the entry-level credential for audiologists was a master’s degree, which required two years of academic coursework followed by a one-year clinical fellowship. The profession phased out the master’s-level programs and replaced it with the doctor of audiology degree (AuD), which, as of 2012, is the required entry-level degree to become an audiologist. One of the reasons for the change, as the audiology literature makes abundantly clear, is to make audiology a “doctoring profession.”¹²⁵

An implication of the change from master’s level practitioners to “a doctoring profession” is the capacity to diagnose and treat hearing disorders without a referral from or supervision by a medical doctor and to become an initial entry point into the health care system. As the Academy of Doctors of Audiology has stated, “The audiologist is an independent practitioner...All professional activities related to this central focus [identifying, evaluating, and treating individuals with auditory impairments] fall within the purview of audiology.”¹²⁶ The American Academy of Audiology writes, “The professional doctorate...strengthens our position as autonomous practitioners and providers of audiological services.”¹²⁷

In its report on audiologists for its scope of practice series, the AMA took exception to this expansion of the role of audiologist, stating, “The education and training of audiologists prepares them to provide essential and significant nonmedical and nonsurgical treatment for hearing and balance disorders. It does not, however, prepare them to collect and assess the clinical information necessary to make a medical diagnosis.”¹²⁸ The president of the American Speech-Language-Hearing Association (ASHA), the association representing audiologists, lambasted the AMA’s report, terming it “inaccurate,” “misleading,” and “rife with opinions, misstatements, innuendos, and factual errors.”¹²⁹

Education and Training

As of 2012, all new entrants to the profession must receive an AuD degree from an accredited institution. The current AuD degree requires four years of post-baccalaureate graduate study, including both classroom learning and clinical experience. The AMA notes, however, that some programs require only three years—a “source of much contention and debate in the audiology community.”¹³⁰

An extremely divisive issue within the audiology field has been how to bring master’s-degree audiologists up to the doctoral level. There were a variety of attempts to develop what the AMA termed “shortcuts” to a doctoral credential—such as granting academic credits for work experience—which led

to the creation of competing accreditation organizations sponsored by competing professional organizations.** The AMA, citing prominent individuals within the audiology field, has been critical of transition programs, commenting on the ease with which master’s level audiologists can earn a doctoral degree.¹³¹

Whatever the divisions within the audiology field over the transition from master’s degree to doctoral degree, at some future time all audiologists will have earned their AuD through an accredited four-year program. Nonetheless, the education and training of audiologists is, and will continue to be, substantially shorter than that of otolaryngologists, who pursue four years of medical school and then a five-year ENT residency.

Otolaryngologist	Audiologist
<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • 4 years undergraduate • 4 years medical school • 5 years ENT residency 	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • 4 years undergraduate • 4 years AuD program

Number of Audiologists and Practice Patterns: There are approximately 12,000 audiology practices, about a quarter of which are independent.¹³²

Scope of Practice: State laws regarding scope of practice are generally silent on the issues of audiologists’ independence and physician supervision. They are framed in more general terms, though some states, such as Illinois, limit the practice of audiology to “nonmedical” methods and procedures...related to hearing and disorders of hearing.¹³³ According to the ASHA, as of 2012:

- All states have licensing requirements for audiologists.
- 24 states require a doctoral degree for audiologists.
- 18 states require a master’s degree for audiologists.
- 35 states allow licensed audiologists to dispense hearing aids.
- 18 states require a hearing aid dispenser license before an audiologist can dispense hearing aids.¹³⁴

** The major accrediting body is the Council on Academic Accreditation in Audiology and Speech Language Pathology (CAA) of the American Speech-Language-Hearing Association. A competing organization, the Accreditation Commission on Education, was established by the Audiology Foundation of America in 2002 to accredit programs created to ease the transition from master’s to doctoral training by crediting work experience toward an academic degree. This body, which is not recognized by the U.S. Department of Education, has accredited two programs. The existence of two competing accreditation bodies led to a lawsuit, settled out of court in 2000 with an agreement that effectively led to the end of what are called “earned entitlements [academic credit for work experience].” See AMA, endnote 6, pp. 18-26.

Medicare covers diagnostic tests administered by an audiologist as long as the beneficiary is referred by a physician. A high priority of ASHA is a comprehensive benefit that would cover diagnostic, monitoring, and rehabilitative services provided by audiologists.¹³⁵

Naturopaths

The Issues: Whether scope of practice policies should enable naturopaths to be primary care providers and, by implication, receive mandated insurance payment for their services and liberal prescription authority.

The Context: According to the American Association of Naturopathic Physicians, naturopathic medicine is a distinct method of primary health care that seeks to restore and maintain optimum health by emphasizing nature’s inherent self-healing process. This is accomplished through the use of natural treatment modalities (that is, treatment not involving pharmaceuticals or surgery). Naturopaths assert that they are identifying and removing the underlying causes of illness, rather than merely eliminating or suppressing the symptoms.¹³⁶ The American Association of Naturopathic Physicians states that current naturopathy blends modern and traditional therapies: “Naturopathic physicians craft comprehensive treatment plans that blend the best of modern medical science and traditional natural medical approaches to not only treat disease, but to also restore health.”¹³⁷

Naturopathy is one branch of a group of complementary and alternative practices that emphasize natural healing. These include acupuncture and traditional Chinese medicine, use of herbs/aromatherapy, nutritional counseling, homeopathy, biofeedback, massage therapy, and hydrotherapy, among others.¹³⁸ A 2007 survey revealed that nearly two out of five Americans use some form of complementary and alternative practices.¹³⁹

There is a gulf between “naturopathic physicians”—who receive a doctor of naturopathy or doctor of medical naturopathy degree after four years of post-graduate training—and “traditional naturopaths,” who may or may not have a degree and who generally oppose the licensure of naturopathy in any form, believing that it will take away their right to practice natural healing.¹⁴⁰ This report is concerned with the former.

Education and Training: Naturopathic doctors are trained in four-year doctoral-level naturopathic medical schools; currently, seven such schools in the U.S. and Canada are accredited or are being considered for accreditation by Council on Naturopathic Medical Education. Candidates must have completed a baccalaureate degree, with a pre-med focus. There is no entrance examination requirement, such as the MCAT. The first two years focus on basic and diagnostic sciences, including anatomy, physiology, biochemistry, histology, pharmacology, neuroscience, and pathology. The final two years are spent in clinical rotations. Naturopathic practices are woven in throughout the program; these include naturopathic theory; diet and nutrition; botanical medicine; homeopathy; hydrotherapy; massage; naturopathic manipulation; case management; and counseling. No residency requirement, except in Utah.¹⁴¹

Primary Care Physician	Naturopathic Physician
<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • 4 years undergraduate • 4 years medical school • 3 years residency 	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • 4 years undergraduate • 4 years naturopathic school • 3 years residency

To be licensed as a naturopathic physician, graduates of naturopathic universities must pass the Naturopathic Physicians Licensing Exam. It is a two-part exam; the first part (basic science) is generally taken after completion of two years of study, and the second part upon graduation.

Numbers and Practice Patterns: It is difficult to get a definitive count of the number of naturopathic physicians. According to an overview article published in 2010, at the beginning of 2006, there were roughly 4,000 licensed naturopathic physicians practicing in the United States and Canada, primarily working in private practice.¹⁴² About 300-400 students graduate from naturopathic universities every year.

Current Status of Scope of Practice: Currently, sixteen states and the District of Columbia license naturopathic doctors.¹⁴³ Their scope of practice laws vary by state.¹⁴⁴ The AMA strongly opposes the licensing of naturopathic physicians. Despite the objections of the state medical society, over the past year, New Hampshire mandated insurance coverage for naturopathic physicians, and Vermont included naturopathic physicians as primary care providers and medical homes.¹⁴⁵ South Carolina and Tennessee expressly prohibit the practice of naturopathy. Florida abolished its naturopathic licensing laws in 1959, and a legislative committee in 2004 recommended against licensing of naturopaths as not cost-effective. Texas and Virginia have also abolished previous naturopathy licensure provisions.¹⁴⁶

The Literature on Effectiveness and Patient Safety

Although millions of Americans swear by their naturopath, acupuncturist, or other complementary-alternative practitioner, evidence of their effectiveness and safety is very sparse indeed. There are very few randomized controlled trials, nearly all of them conducted under the auspices of the NIH's National Center for Complementary and Alternative Medicine (NCCAM), which was created in 1998. In fact, many natural practitioners believe that peer-reviewed, evidence-based studies are inappropriate for determining the effectiveness of treatments whose effect on the whole person has been shown over many centuries.

The AMA has pointed out, "In many instances, such as the NCCAM-funded clinical trials, the efficacy of naturopathic treatments is not supported by clinical evidence."¹⁴⁷ It cites trials showing the lack of effectiveness of Ginkgo extract's effect on dementia, black tea on cardiovascular disease, shark cartilage on lung cancer, Echinacea on the common cold, and St. John's wort on depression. The AMA concluded, "The naturopathic profession's reluctance and/or inability to apply evidence-based principles and scientific study to its treatment modalities is of great concern... Some naturopathic treatments are blatantly unsafe and place the health of the patient at great risk for additional health complications."¹⁴⁸

For their part, some researchers studying naturopathic interventions point to studies demonstrating the positive effects of the treatment. A comprehensive review article cited NCCAM studies and Cochrane Collaborative Reviews that showed the beneficial effects of multivitamins containing folic acid and zinc on women of childbearing age; of hydrotherapy on relieving pain in people with fibromyalgia; of nasal irrigation on chronic rhinitis; and of St. John's wort on depression. The authors note, however, that "research on naturopathic physical modalities is limited and results are inconsistent."¹⁴⁹

Nurse Anesthetists

The Issues: Whether scope of practice policies should be expanded to permit certified registered nurse anesthetists (CRNAs) to administer anesthesia care without physician supervision. The issue is similar to the one that arises in the case of all advanced practice registered nurses, but it comes up particularly in the context of Medicare. A subsidiary issue is whether CRNAs should be permitted to deliver interventional pain management without physician supervision.

The Context: CRNAs are advanced practice registered nurses who receive master’s level education and training in nurse anesthesia. They generally deliver anesthesia care under the supervision of a physician—either a surgeon or an anesthesiologist—and such supervision was a requirement for Medicare reimbursement until 2001. In November of that year, the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services issued a rule that allowed states to “opt out” of the physician-supervision requirement, which means that Medicare will reimburse services provided by a CRNA in those states, whether or not that person is supervised by a physician. The CMS rule states, however, that even if a state opts out, individual hospitals can require physician supervision of nurse anesthetists.¹⁵⁰ The AMA has noted that one of the primary goals of the American Association of Nurse Anesthetists is to remove the requirement of physician supervision of CRNA practice in all 50 states.¹⁵¹

Current Status of Scope of Practice Policies: Seventeen states, many of them largely rural states where the shortage of anesthesiologists is most acute, have chosen to opt out of the Medicare requirement of physician supervision of CRNAs. The states are: Alaska, California, Colorado, Idaho, Iowa, Kansas, Kentucky, Montana, Minnesota, Nebraska, New Hampshire, New Mexico, North Dakota, Oregon, South Dakota, Washington, and Wisconsin.

Education and Training: To become a CRNA, a person must have a bachelor of science in nursing degree, be certified as a registered nurse, have at least one year of experience working in an ICU, and have obtained a master’s degree in nurse anesthesia.¹⁵² A master’s in nurse anesthesia requires following a two- to three-year curriculum which includes both didactic courses in the sciences and a clinical training component.¹⁵³

The AMA contends that this training is inadequate, stating, “The clinical judgment and acumen developed through eight years of medical and anesthesiology training prepares physicians to make clinical decisions for patients with all types of health conditions and levels of severity, [and] cannot be duplicated through nurse anesthetist master’s or doctoral degree educational programs, or weekend or week long courses focusing on this subject.”¹⁵⁴

Anesthesiologist	CRNA
<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • Four years undergraduate • Four years medical school • Four years residency 	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • Four years undergraduate • Two-three years graduate nursing school (including 550 or more anesthesiology cases)

Numbers: There are approximately 34,000 CRNAs in the United States, and about 35,000 anesthesiologists.¹⁵⁵

The Literature on Quality and Safety: There are a limited number of studies on the quality and safety of the care provided by CRNAs who practice independently. Almost all of them have found that nurse anesthetists provide the same level of quality and safety as anesthesiologists.¹⁵⁶ The most recent research study—commissioned by the American Association of Nurse Anesthetists, conducted by Research Triangle Institute health economists Brian Dulisse and Jerry Cromwell, and published in *Health Affairs*—has been widely cited by proponents of nurse anesthetists practicing independently. As a spokesman for the American Association of Nurse Anesthetists said recently, “When it comes to giving anesthesia, CRNAs and anesthesiologists are identical.”¹⁵⁷

The *Health Affairs* study, which examined 1999-2005 Medicare data in the fourteen states that had “opted out” of the Medicare provision requiring physician oversight of CRNAs, compared inpatient mortality and complications of CRNAs and anesthesiologists in both opt-out and non-opt-out states. The researchers found that (1) “In opt-out states, there were no statistically significant mortality differences between the periods before and after opting out,” and (2) nurse anesthetists practicing solo in opt-out states had a lower incidence of complications relative to solo anesthesiologists in non-opt out states—leading them to conclude, “our data do not support the hypothesis that patients are exposed to increased surgical risk if nurse anesthetists work without physician supervision.”¹⁵⁸

The American Society of Anesthesiologists (ASA) blasted the *Health Affairs* study, calling it “an advocacy manifesto masquerading as science [that] does a disservice to the public.”¹⁵⁹ The ASA’s statement criticized the study’s methodological flaws, among them its reliance on Medicare billing data (“meaningful analysis of anesthesia outcomes is impossible from billing codes alone”), the small number of cases examined (“the 481,000 cases analyzed... would have produced two deaths related to anesthesia, an obviously insufficient number to support any conclusions about mortality,”), and failure to account for anesthesiologists providing care to sicker patients. The ASA pointed to the results of a study by Jeffrey Silber and colleagues at the University of Pennsylvania—commissioned by the Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality and published in *Anesthesiology* in 2000—that that found “the presence of an anesthesiologist prevented more than six excess deaths per 1,000 cases in which an anesthesia or surgical complication occurred.”¹⁶⁰

Pain Management: Although it has not yet surfaced as a major issue, expanding CRNAs’ scope of practice to include pain management has been proposed from time to time. The American Association of Nurse Anesthetists position statement “Pain Management,” adopted in 1994 and revised most recently in 2005, states that: “By virtue of education and individual clinical experience, CRNAs possess the necessary knowledge and skills to employ therapeutic, physiological, pharmacological, interventional and psychological modalities in the management of acute and chronic pain.”¹⁶¹ The American Society of Interventional Pain Management (ASIPP) has expressed disagreement, considering interventional pain management to be the practice of medicine. “We do not approve of CRNAs, or any other nonphysicians, performing interventional pain management procedures,” said David Schultz, M.D., president of ASIPP.¹⁶² In 2008, the Louisiana First Circuit Court of Appeals ruled that, “The practice of interventional pain management is solely the practice of medicine.” The Louisiana Supreme Court upheld the ruling.¹⁶³

Nurse Practitioners

The Issues: Nurse practitioners are registered nurses who have earned a master's degree (or higher) in nursing, often in primary care.¹⁶⁴ The principal scope-of-practice issue at this time is the extent to which they should be permitted to provide independent patient care (that is, to diagnose, prescribe and treat) unsupervised by a physician. The issue has become increasingly important with the growth of nurse-administered clinics and health centers.

The Context: In the less than 50 years since the establishment of the first program to train nurse practitioners as “physician extenders” in underserved rural areas, the number of nurse practitioners has grown to more than 180,000 today, and increasingly nurse practitioners are demanding, as the AMA notes, “that they be allowed to deliver the same medical care that physicians do...”¹⁶⁵ This position was stated most baldly by Susan Apold, health policy director at the American College of Nurse Practitioners, who was quoted as saying, “You don't need a medical degree to provide primary care, and you haven't needed a medical degree for almost 100 years.”¹⁶⁶

The wording commonly used by advocates of expanding the scope of practice laws is that nurse practitioners should be permitted to practice “to the full extent of their education and training.”¹⁶⁷ For many, this means practicing independently of physician supervision.¹⁶⁸ An influential IOM report, *The Future of Nursing*, concluded, “APRNs [advanced practice registered nurses] are educated, trained and competent to provide safe, high quality care without the need for physicians supervision.”¹⁶⁹

The case for independent care by nurse practitioners is argued on two grounds. The first is the shortage of primary care physicians—a shortage that will certainly be exacerbated by the coverage expansions under the Affordable Care Act. The Association of American Medical Colleges predicts a shortfall of 66,000 primary care physicians by 2025.¹⁷⁰

The second is the assertion that, as four members of the IOM Commission wrote, “evidence from many studies indicates that primary care services...can be provided by nurse practitioners at least as safely and effectively as by physicians.”¹⁷¹

There appears to be widespread agreement that physicians and nurse practitioners do, in practice, work collaboratively and that nurse practitioners can provide many core primary care services.¹⁷² But as J. Fred Ralston and Steven Weinberger of the American College of Physicians observed, this should “not be misunderstood as suggesting that nurses are interchangeable with physicians in providing the full depth and breadth of services that primary care physicians provide.”¹⁷³ The leaders of four leading medical associations wrote in *JAMA*, “These additional years of physician education and training [seven years postgraduate education compared with two or three for nurse practitioners] are vital to optimal patient care, especially in the event of a complication or medical emergency.”¹⁷⁴

Education and Training: Nursing education has undergone a revolution over the past decade as the profession attempted to improve the capacity of the nursing profession. Initially, the entry level was a hospital apprenticeship leading to a diploma; this was essentially phased out in favor of a two-year associate's degree in nursing. Now, there is a strong push within nursing to make the Bachelor of Science

in Nursing (BSN) the entry-level degree.¹⁷⁵ Whatever pathway nursing students pursue, graduates must pass the NCLEX-RN exam (National Council Licensure Examination for Registered Nurses) before being eligible for a license to practice.

For advanced practice nursing, there has been a similar upgrading. In 2004, the American Association of Colleges of Nursing proposed changing the entry-level qualification for an APRN from a master’s degree to a new Doctor of Nursing Practice, or DNP, by 2015. Despite concerns within the nursing profession about this new entry-level requirement, DNP programs are proliferating: there were 120 programs in 2010, with another 161 in development.¹⁷⁶

In brief summary, nurse practitioners currently must have, in addition to a BSN (four years), a master’s in nursing (two years). As of 2015, when a DNP becomes the norm, entry-level nurse practitioners will need an additional three or four years of advanced nursing education beyond their bachelor’s degree. But these seven to eight years of training are still less than primary care physicians’ training of 11 years.

Primary care physician	NP education—current	NP education—as of 2015
<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • 4 years undergraduate • 4 years medical school • 3 years residency 	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • 4 years undergraduate nursing • 2 years master’s training 	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • 4 years undergraduate nursing • 3-4 years doctorate

The Literature on the Safety and Quality of Nurse Practitioners

The research literature shows, without exception, that within their areas of training and experience, nurse practitioners provide care that is as good as or better than that provided by physicians. This was the conclusion of a meta-analysis done by the U.S. Office of Technological Assessment back in 1986,¹⁷⁷ and its conclusions were corroborated in research by, among others, Feldman and colleagues,¹⁷⁸ a meta-analysis published by Brown and David Grimes in 1993,¹⁷⁹ and more recently by Hansen-Turton et al., who looked at nurse-practitioner-administered health centers.¹⁸⁰

Notwithstanding the apparently overwhelming body of research demonstrating that nurse practitioners and physicians are virtually interchangeable as providers of primary care, the base on which this conclusion rests is not as solid as its proponents assert.

- A Cochrane Collaboration report issued in 2009 found that “the findings must be viewed with caution, given that only one study was sufficiently powered to assess equivalence of care.”¹⁸¹
- A widely cited study—often considered dispositive of the issue—conducted by the former dean of the Columbia University School of Nursing Mary Mundinger and colleagues and published in *JAMA* in 2000, concluded, “Using the traditional medical model of primary care, patient outcomes for nurse practitioner and physician delivery of primary care do not differ.”¹⁸² But upon close examination, the study does not settle the issue. In an editorial in *JAMA* accompanying Mundinger’s article, Harold Sox praised the study as “a remarkable accomplishment, the most

ambitious and well executed comparison of nurse practitioners with physicians,” but pointed out some serious shortcomings. These include a sample comprised largely of a relatively young Latino patients from whom results cannot easily be generalized to a wider—especially an older and sicker—population, and a lack of information about the clinicians and their practices in the study sites. Sox concluded, “Because the Columbia study leaves so many questions unanswered, its evidence that nurse practitioners and primary care physicians are interchangeable is far from convincing.”¹⁸³ Additional studies of comparable rigor to Mundinger’s have not been conducted.

Current Status of Scope of Practice Laws and Regulations: Most states require some form of a collaborative agreement with a local physician in order to provide professional care, and the scope of the permitted agreement varies among them.¹⁸⁴ According to the Pearson Report, which has tracked scope of practice laws related to nurse practitioners every year for the past 24 years, in 2012:

- Twenty-six states permit nurse practitioners to practice completely autonomously or with minor restrictions.
- Twenty-seven states permit nurse practitioners to diagnose and treat without any physician involvement.
- Nineteen states allow nurse practitioners to prescribe medication without any physician involvement.¹⁸⁵

Additional Comments

- With regard to the physician shortage, it is not yet known whether nurse practitioners are practicing in underserved areas or whether they are congregating in the same locations as physicians. Thus, it is unclear whether expanded scope of practice rules are increasing coverage or duplicating it.
- With regard to independent practice, it is not yet clear how many nurse practitioners are, in fact, practicing without physician supervision— that is, whether this is an issue that affects a large or small percentage of practices.
- With regard to the future, the health care system is tending toward larger and more collaborative practices involving a variety of health professionals. As team-based care becomes more the norm and as the proportion of independent physicians continues to decline, the apparent competition between physicians and nurse practitioners may diminish.

Optometrists

The Issue: Whether scope of practice policies should be expanded to permit optometrists to do eye surgery and, in at least one state, to administer systemic oral drugs.

The Context: According to the American Optometric Association, “Doctors of Optometry (ODs) are the primary health care professionals for the eye. Optometrists examine, diagnose, treat, and manage diseases, injuries, and disorders of the visual system, the eye, and associated structures as well as identify related systemic conditions affecting the eye.”¹⁸⁶ The practice of optometry traditionally has involved examining the eye for vision prescription and dispensing corrective lenses if needed, as well as screening eyes. Optometrists also provide nonsurgical management of certain eye diseases.¹⁸⁷ The licensing laws of most states prohibit optometrists from performing surgery. Over the last ten years or so, as eye surgery—especially LASIK surgery—has become increasingly popular, optometrists’ associations have lobbied to extend their scope of practice to include surgery and administration of drugs. The AMA has strongly opposed this expansion, stating, “The education and skills of optometrists cannot duplicate either the surgical skills or clinical judgment of physicians.”¹⁸⁸

Education and Training: In making its case that expanding the scope of practice to allow optometrists to perform surgical procedures, the AMA points out that the education and training of optometrists is far inferior to that of ophthalmologists.¹⁸⁹ Whereas ophthalmologists must undergo four years of medical followed by a four-year residency, optometrists need only study for four years at a college of optometry, with no requirement for a residency.

Ophthalmologist	Optometrist
<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • 4 years undergraduate • 4 years medical school • 4 years residency, including three years devoted to ophthalmology 	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • 4 years undergraduate • 4 years college of optometry

Furthermore, according to the AMA, optometrists receive minimal or no instruction in surgical treatment of eye diseases or conditions. Students of optometry are not required to undergo a residency. And there is no board certification in optometry. The issue of whether to have board certification has been a divisive one in the optometry field.

Number of Optometrists and Practice Patterns: Of the roughly 36,000 optometrists in the United States, 66 percent are in private practice.¹⁹⁰

Current Status of Scope of Practice: Most states prohibit optometrists from performing surgery. However, three states have revised their scope of practice laws to enable optometrists to perform certain surgical procedures:

- Oklahoma was the first state to pass a law, in 1998, that allows optometrists to perform some types of eye surgery—but not LASIK retina procedures or cosmetic lid surgery.¹⁹¹ In 2005, the state legislature passed a law enabling the board of optometry to determine its own surgical scope of practice, and the board authorized optometrists to perform non-laser surgical procedures.¹⁹²
- In 2007, New Mexico passed a law allowing optometrists to perform a number of specific “in-office minor procedures,” such as removing foreign bodies from the cornea and non-laser removal or drainage of superficial conjunctivitis cysts. The law specifies that scalpels can be used only on the skin surrounding the eye.¹⁹³
- The Kentucky General Assembly passed a law in 2011 allowing optometrists to perform various types of eye surgery, including laser surgery and surgery by injections directly into the eye, and giving the Kentucky Board of Optometric Examiners the power to determine the scope of practice for optometrists. The justification for the bill was improved access to quality eye care for rural Kentucky residents. “While optometrists are located in 106 of Kentucky’s 120 counties, two-thirds of the state’s counties do not have an ophthalmologist,” said a proponent of the bill.

According to the American Academy of Ophthalmology, the Kentucky Medical Association and Kentucky Academy of Eye Physicians and Surgeons became aware of the proposed bill only 16 hours before the first committee hearing. Moreover, according to the *Louisville Courier-Journal*, “optometrists greased the legislative machinery with campaign contributions to all but one legislator (a physician).”

Bills giving optometrists the authority to perform some surgeries have been introduced in Colorado, Nebraska, South Carolina, Texas, and West Virginia. A bill to enable optometrists to prescribe oral medication—particularly anti-glaucoma drugs—has been introduced into the Florida legislature for the past few years. It was defeated each time.¹⁹⁴ The president of Florida Optometric Association warned, however, that “we are in a prolonged battle for our profession, and it is important to keep a long-range focus.”¹⁹⁵

Oral and Maxillofacial Surgeons

The Issue: Whether the scope of practice for oral and maxillofacial surgeons should include cosmetic procedures beyond the oral and maxillofacial area. These procedures include, but are not necessarily limited to, injection of Botox and surgery on the face (facelifts or rhytidectomy), nose (rhinoplasty) and eyelids (blepharoplasty).

The Context: There is no question that oral and maxillofacial surgeons are qualified to perform surgical procedures treating or correcting dental conditions within the maxillofacial area.¹⁹⁶ Recently, however, legislatures have expanded the scope of practice for oral and maxillofacial surgeons to include cosmetic surgery, in some cases by adopting the American Dental Association’s model definition of the practice of dentistry: “The evaluation, diagnosis, prevention, and/or treatment (non-surgical, surgical or related procedures) of diseases, disorders, and/or conditions of the oral cavity, maxillofacial area *and/or the adjacent and associated structures* and their impact on the human body...”¹⁹⁷[emphasis added] By implication, this enables oral and maxillofacial surgeons to do procedures on the face, and potentially other parts of the body, that were previously done only by plastic surgeons, dermatologists, and otolaryngologists.

This opens up the Botox market to oral and maxillofacial surgeons—a market accounting for a quarter of all cosmetic procedures done in the United States, or 2.5 million procedures a year,¹⁹⁸ with the potential to bring in an additional \$150,000 annually to the person doing Botox injections.¹⁹⁹ The oral and maxillofacial surgeons are likely to be followed by general dentists, who argue that their experience in injecting anesthesia qualifies them to inject Botox.²⁰⁰

In its Scope of Practice Data Series, the AMA opposed the expansion of oral and maxillofacial surgeons’ role, noting that while plastic surgeons pursue a six-year residency and otolaryngologists a five-year residency, “the training a dentist receives in facial cosmetic and head and neck surgery is minimal.”²⁰¹

For its part, the president of the American Association of Oral and Maxillofacial Surgeons (AAOMS), Ira Cheifetz, blasted the AMA report, pointing to what he termed its “numerous errors, inaccuracies and basic misrepresentations” and its “rash conclusions.”²⁰² He observed that facial cosmetic surgery “has been a component of OMS [oral and maxillofacial surgery] training since 1992. The AAOMS advertises, in fact, that “oral and maxillofacial surgeons are *uniquely qualified* to perform cosmetic procedures that involve the functional and aesthetic aspects of the face...”²⁰³ [emphasis added]

Education and Training: After completing dental school, oral and maxillofacial surgeons complete a four-year hospital-based surgical residency program. There are 99 accredited training programs in the United States, of which 47 offer a single degree and 42 offer a joint MD/OMS degree (the remainder are military or federal government programs). Training focuses almost exclusively on the hard (i.e., bone) and soft (i.e., skin and muscle) tissue of the face, mouth, and jaws, and it includes hands-on clinical work. After completing their residency, oral and maxillofacial surgeons are, according to the AAOMS, “well prepared to perform facial cosmetic procedures to enhance facial appearance and function.”²⁰⁴ The American Board of Oral and Maxillofacial Surgery is the certification body, and requires recertification every ten years.

By contrast, after completing medical school, plastic surgeons pursue a six-year residency (three years of general surgery followed by three years of reconstructive and aesthetic surgery) and otolaryngologists a five-year residency (one year in general surgery internship and four years of medical and surgical care of the head and neck area). Dermatologists receive four years of internship-residency training following medical school. The AMA writes, “Oral and maxillofacial training programs for dentists simply cannot duplicate the medical education that physicians receive...”²⁰⁵

Plastic Surgeon	Otolaryngologist	Dermatologist	Oral and Maxillofacial Surgeon
<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • 4 years undergraduate • 4 years medical school • 6 years residency 	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • 4 years undergraduate • 4 years medical school • 5 years residency 	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • 4 years undergraduate • 4 years medical school • 4 years residency 	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • 4 years undergraduate • 4 years dental school • 4 years residency

The AAOMS argues that training of oral and maxillofacial surgeons is comparable to that of physicians, writing, “OMSs complete a hospital-based surgical residency-training program of at least four years, during which they train alongside medical residents in anesthesiology, surgery, and other medical specialties... The truth is that the same training requirements for single and MD-integrated OMS programs and residents must be met for accreditation.”²⁰⁶

Numbers and Practice Patterns: There are nearly 6,000 oral and maxillofacial surgeons in the United States, roughly 80 percent of whom work in office-based practices.²⁰⁷ There are more than 150,000 dentists.²⁰⁸

Current Status of Scope of Practice Policies: The American Dental Association classifies states’ scope of practice policies into four categories, depending on how they define the practice of dentistry:

- Fourteen states have adopted the ADA’s definition of dentistry (see above). This is the most expansive definition, permitting dentists to perform procedures on structures adjacent to or associated with the maxillofacial area or allowing dentists to perform procedures within the scope of their education and training.
- Three states employ only a brief formal definition of dentistry.
- Fifteen states use a formal definition of dentistry and have adopted a list of procedures that dentists are authorized to perform.
- Nineteen states define the practice of dentistry by using a list of procedures that dentists can perform.²⁰⁹

Moreover, fourteen states have a separate definition of oral-maxillofacial surgery. Many of them limit the practice to “the functional and esthetic aspects of the hard and soft tissues of the oral and maxillofacial region,” though some, such as Tennessee (which includes the oral cavity and maxillofacial area or adjacent or associated structures and specifies cranio-facial surgery, rhytidectomy, and Botox injections as within the scope of practice) and Virginia (which permits cosmetic procedures above the clavicle or within the head and neck region) are more expansive.²¹⁰

Pharmacists

The Issue: Whether scope of practice policies should permit pharmacists to prescribe and offer other direct patient services independently.

The Context: Over the past quarter century, the role of pharmacists has been evolving from one of dispensing drugs pursuant to a physician's prescription to one of providing medication therapy management services directly to patients. Pharmacists in many states, for example, are now authorized to administer vaccinations, counsel patients on individual drug therapies, and provide emergency contraception. The 2003 Medicare Modernization Act speeded this trend by authorizing federal reimbursement for medication therapy management to qualified providers, including pharmacists. Medication management therapy is carried out through collaborative drug therapy agreements (CDTAs) under which a physician grants a pharmacist authority to provide specified medication-related services.

Medication therapy management, say influential voices within the pharmacy profession, should include initiating, modifying, and continuing medication regimens, ordering laboratory tests, and performing patient assessments.²¹¹ Some see this as necessary for the survival of pharmacy as a profession. As a physician recently warned the pharmaceutical profession, "You have come to one of the rare crossroads... You will either take your place as providers of care, or your numbers will dwindle as most dispensing activities are replaced by robotics and pharmacy technicians."²¹²

According to the AMA, expansion of the role of pharmacists is intended to further the goal of the pharmaceutical profession to become providers of health care services²¹³—a goal that is contained in the *Future Vision for Pharmacy Practice 2015* adopted by the Joint Commission of Pharmacy Practitioners.²¹⁴ In its scope of practice report on pharmacists, the AMA wrote that it "opposes the independent practice of medicine by pharmacists, including pharmacist initiation of medication therapy, pharmacist modification of any prescription drug and/or pharmacist cessation of prescribed medications, except in those cases where the medications were prescribed by a physician who has duly entered into a collaborative agreement with the pharmacist." The AMA's report further observed that, "While pharmacists are admirably trained in pharmacology issues, the clinical judgment gained by a physician during years of training cannot be duplicated."²¹⁵ In response, the CEO of the American Society of Health-System Pharmacists wrote a letter to the CEO of the AMA requesting a retraction, charging that the report contained "inaccuracies, false statements, errors of fact, and mischaracterizations," and declaring that "the AMA document... failed to acknowledge that pharmacists are the only health professionals with the depth of education, training, experience, and interest to apply their full-time collaborative efforts to preventing and resolving [medication-use] problems," and requesting a retraction.²¹⁶

In 2012, the FDA invited comments on a proposed regulation that would allow pharmacists to dispense certain prescription drugs (for example, medication for asthma attacks or migraine headaches) without a physician's prescription. Both the AMA and the American Academy of Family Physicians opposed it.²¹⁷

Education and Training: The entry-level degree for a pharmacist is a Doctor of Pharmacy, which typically requires at least two years of undergraduate course work, followed by four years of professional

pharmacy studies. However, many currently practicing pharmacists hold only bachelor’s degrees, which was the entry-level standard through 2000. As the AMA notes, “Pharmacists’ education and training is simply not comparable to that of physicians...first, the pharmacist work force remains largely a bachelor’s degree-trained field.”²¹⁸ In the states where it is permitted, pharmacists authorized to prescribe medication must obtain additional training to become clinical or advanced-practice pharmacists.

Primary Care Physician	Pharmacist
<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • 4 years undergraduate • 4 years medical school • 3 years residency 	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • 2-4 years undergraduate • 4 years pharmacy study

Number of Pharmacists and Practice Patterns: There are about 275,000 pharmacist jobs in the U.S.²¹⁹ Two-thirds of pharmacists work in the community.²²⁰ The number of pharmacists currently certified as advance practitioners is not available; in 2009, there were 189.²²¹

Current Status of Scope of Practice: Forty-three states permit CDTAs, under which pharmacists have limited pharmaceutical management authority under the supervision of a physician. Pharmacists in all states can now administer flu vaccines, and many states also give pharmacists authority to administer other vaccines: for example, 41 states allow pharmacists to administer a vaccine for shingles and 46 states allow them to give pneumonia vaccine. Three states—Montana, New Mexico, and North Carolina—allow pharmacists to initiate drug therapy on their own, as does the Veterans Health Administration.²²²

Research on Safety and Effectiveness: The research on collaborative arrangements—including a widely cited experiment in Asheville, North Carolina, where pharmacists assumed responsibility for patients’ diabetes and asthma management, and the Diabetes Ten City Challenge, which used an approach similar to Asheville’s—indicates that these arrangements produce positive clinical outcomes and cost savings. However, the AMA, while recognizing that “the pharmacy literature is replete with clinical studies and economic analyses demonstrating the benefits of pharmacist involvement in patient care,” has pointed out that results had been reported only for hospital and institutional pharmacies—not community pharmacies.²²³ A 2010 Cochrane Review found only one valid research study comparing outcomes of community pharmacists and physicians, and it was unable to draw a conclusion regarding the comparative safety and effectiveness of the two.²²⁴ Thus, the literature on the safety and effectiveness of community pharmacists’ prescribing is insufficient to draw meaningful conclusions at this time.

Physical Therapists

The Issues: Whether scope of practice policies should permit physical therapists to be the initial point of contact for patients with muscular-skeletal problems—that is, without referral by and supervision of a physician.

The Context: Physical therapists have traditionally treated patients with muscular-skeletal problems upon referral by a physician, often an orthopedist. Recently, the American Physical Therapy Association (APTA) has been lobbying to rewrite federal and state laws to abolish the physician-referral requirement. The APTA aims to establish physical therapists as primary care providers.²²⁵

To carry out this agenda, the APTA has changed the entry-level requirement from the master’s degree to the doctoral degree. Its *Vision Statement 2020*, adopted in 2000, states, “physical therapy, by 2020, will be provided by physical therapists who are doctors of physical therapy and who may be board-certified specialists. Consumers will have direct access to physical therapists in all environments for patient/client management, prevention, and wellness services.”²²⁶

The medical profession has objected to this expansion. In its *Scope of Practice* report on physical therapists, the AMA wrote, “The AMA holds that the education and training of physical therapists is inadequate to prepare them to diagnose a patient’s health condition and coordinate necessary medical care. Patient safety may be jeopardized...”²²⁷

Education and Training: Since 2001, all PTs have been required to obtain at least a master’s degree in order to sit for the National Physical Therapy Examination, a prerequisite for licensure. In 2000, the APTA’s House of Delegates adopted a resolution stating that by 2020 all PTs would h

old a doctor of physical therapy (DPT) degree. The Commission on Accreditation in Physical Therapy Education is requiring the DPT as the entry-level degree program as of 2016.²²⁸ The DPT programs generally include two years of post-baccalaureate classroom study and one year of clinical training. The AMA notes, however, that the majority of PTs in practice today do not have even a graduate degree in physical therapy.²²⁹

Orthopedic surgeon	Physical therapist (requirements per <i>Vision 2020</i>) ²³⁰
<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • 4 years undergraduate • 4 years medical school • 5 years residency, including 4 in orthopedic surgery 	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • 4 years undergraduate • 3 years post-graduate training leading to a DPT degree.

Number of Physical Therapists and Practice Patterns: The APTA estimates the number of PTs at 184,000. Roughly two out of five PTs work in private outpatient offices, though the percentage practicing in freestanding PT offices is not known.

Current Status of Scope of Practice: According to the APTA, 47 states and the District of Columbia allow direct access to physical therapists; that is, they do not require a referral from a physician. The three states that do not allow direct access are Indiana, Wisconsin, and Oklahoma.²³¹ In reality, however, the state laws are more nuanced. Louisiana and Mississippi, for example, allow direct access to PTs in specified circumstances, such as pursuant to a plan of care for patients in nursing homes or served by a home health care agency; New York permits direct access to a PT for the shorter of ten days or thirty visits; and Idaho prohibits PTs from doing radiology, surgery, or medical diagnosis of disease.²³²

The Literature on Patient Safety and Satisfaction: The literature on safety and effectiveness of physical therapists in the context of direct access and independent practice is limited and inconclusive. A descriptive study of physical therapy in the military, which allows direct access to PTs, found that patients were at minimal risk for adverse events whether they saw PTs directly or were referred by a physician (no adverse incidents were reported for either group). The authors noted, however, that military PTs practice in collaboration with physicians, not independently.²³³ A study based on insurance claims data in Maryland concluded that episodes of care by PTs who were seen directly were less costly and shorter than those where patients were referred by a physician.²³⁴ A study in which physical therapists were given a series of hypothetical situations and their responses were judged by a panel of expert physical therapists found mixed results, including one that raised a red flag: “In general, PTs make correct decisions regarding the management of hypothetical patients when the problems are muscular-skeletal in nature and can be managed by a physical therapist. They are less often correct in making decisions about medical conditions that require referral to a medical practitioner.”²³⁵

Podiatrists

The Issue: Whether scope of practice policies should authorize podiatrists to perform ankle and lower leg surgery.

The Context: It is well established that podiatrists are qualified to perform surgery on the foot—“that portion of the lower limb situated below the ankle joint.”²³⁶ The podiatric profession has been pushing to expand scope of practice laws to enable podiatrists to perform surgery on the ankle and on the lower leg and, at the same time, to improve the educational qualifications of podiatrists to give them the capacity to carry out this expanded role.²³⁷ According to the website of the American Podiatric Medical Association, “Doctors of podiatric medicine are podiatric physicians and surgeons, also known as podiatrists, qualified by their education, training, and experience to diagnose and treat conditions *affecting the foot, ankle, and related structures of the leg* [emphasis added].”²³⁸ The stated goal of the APMA is by 2015 to have “podiatrists being defined as physicians who treat patients in the physician’s specialty without restrictions.”²³⁹

The American Medical Association, the American Association of Orthopaedic Surgeons, and the American Orthopaedic Foot and Ankle Society have contested the expansion of scope of practice laws. The American Association of Orthopaedic Surgeons, for example, has argued that, “In many areas of the country, practitioners with inadequate training are performing reconstructive surgery, despite the risk of harm to patients.”²⁴⁰

The issue of expanded scope of practice for podiatrists has arisen recently in New York, South Carolina, and Texas.

Education and Training

Over the past four decades, the podiatry profession has upgraded the education and training of podiatrists. Currently, all practitioners entering the field must receive a Doctor of Podiatric Medicine degree, which requires four years of undergraduate education, four years of graduate education at one of nine podiatric medical colleges, and three years of hospital-based post-graduate residency training.²⁴¹

The APMA observes that “the education, training, and experience podiatrists receive... is more sophisticated and specialized than that of broadly trained medical subspecialists.”²⁴² The AMA and the associations representing orthopedic surgeons argue that the current educational standards are not on a par with those required for orthopedists. The AAOS takes the position that “patients will be best served if *all* providers of surgical care of the lower extremities meet the uniform education, training, and certification standards established by the Accreditation Council for Graduate Medical Education and the American Board of Medical Specialties [emphasis added].”²⁴³

Furthermore, the AMA notes that the vast majority of podiatrists currently in practice were trained before the current educational and residency training reforms were uniformly implemented and “have comparatively little formal education or clinical training beyond the anatomy of the foot and may have little, if any, formal surgical training.”²⁴⁴

Orthopedic surgeon	Podiatrist ^{††}
<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • 4 years undergraduate • 4 years medical school • 5 years residency, including 4 in orthopedic surgery 	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • 4 years undergraduate • 4 years at podiatric medical college • 3 years of hospital-based post-grad training

The AMA points out the certification of podiatrists is also an issue. The APMA recognizes two certifying boards, which certify roughly two-thirds of podiatrists. The remainder are certified by other boards (there are at least five) or are not board certified. The AMA states, “The requirements for certification from these boards vary greatly, and because of these multiple boards, it is difficult for the public and other health care professionals to determine a uniform level of competence and qualifications of practicing podiatrists.” Orthopedists, on the other hand, are certified by the American Board of Orthopaedic Surgery.

Number of Podiatrists and Practice Patterns: There are about 13,000 podiatrists, most of them practicing on their own or in offices with other podiatrists.²⁴⁵

Current Status of Scope of Practice

- All states permit treatment of the foot.
- 44 states permit treatment at or above the ankle (the ones that do not are Alabama, Kansas, Massachusetts, Mississippi, South Carolina, and Texas).

^{††} These are the current educational requirements for podiatrists, based on the recent revisions. Many practicing podiatrists were grandfathered in and do not have the training outlined above.

Psychologists

The Issue: Whether scope of practice policies should be expanded to allow clinical psychologists to prescribe psychotropic drugs.

The Context: For the past two decades, the American Psychological Association (APA) has been pushing for doctoral-level clinical psychologists to be allowed to prescribe psychotropic drugs on the grounds, among others, that (a) given the physician shortage, it will increase access for patients who otherwise would wait a long time to see a psychiatrist or other physician;²⁴⁶ (b) it will improve continuity of care by eliminating the need for patients to see an additional provider; and (c) trained psychologists are as capable of prescribing drugs as general physicians, who write 60 to 80 percent of psychotropic drug prescriptions, and nurse practitioners, who are allowed to prescribe in some states. The APA asserts that, “Although psychologists have more training in the assessment, diagnosis and treatment of mental disorders than any other health care professionals, the majority of all psychotropic medications are prescribed by health care providers with little to no training.”²⁴⁷

The American Medical Association and the American Psychiatric Association oppose giving psychologists the authority to prescribe drugs. Testimony of the American Psychiatric Association opposing such a bill in Arizona in 2001 highlighted the crux of the physicians’ argument: “Legislation to give psychologists prescribing authority would be a high-risk experiment in which the state’s most vulnerable populations—persons with mental illnesses—would be subjected to second-class health care by a group of inadequately trained providers who want to be physicians without the requisite medical training and education. Psychologists are social scientists...The modest training required of certified psychologists under this proposal in no way provides an adequate substitute for the extensive training required of licensed psychiatrists and other physicians.”²⁴⁸

Education and Training: The issue, at the moment, concerns only doctoral-level clinical psychologists, that is, those holding a degree requiring five to seven years of post-graduate study leading to a Psy.D or a Ph.D degree, with a specialty in clinical psychology. Roughly 2,000 Psy.D and Ph.D degrees are awarded yearly. All states require psychologists to pass the Examination for Professional Practice in Psychology in order to obtain a license to practice.

The APA’s current standards require 300 hours of didactic training and a practicum consisting of seeing 100 patients with a minimum of two hours of supervision a week. These requirements, which are less demanding than those recommended by an APA blue-ribbon panel in 1992 and the Department of Defense curriculum, have been criticized as insufficient.²⁴⁹

Physician	Psychologist
<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • 4 years undergraduate • 4 years medical school • 4 years residency for psychiatrists, 3 years for primary care physicians 	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • 4 years undergraduate • 5-7 years post-graduate leading to Ph.D. or Psy. D. • Additional training in psycho-pharmacology (300 hours plus a practicum)

Number of Psychologists and Practice Patterns: There are approximately 175,000 psychologists in the U.S., about two-thirds of whom are in office practice.

Current Status of Scope of Practice: Psychologists have prescribing authority in the Indian Health Service and in an experiment taking place in the Department of Defense, where ten psychologists, working closely with psychiatrists, can prescribe psychotropic drugs. Currently, New Mexico and Louisiana are the only states that allow trained psychologists to prescribe psychotropic drugs, though Louisiana requires that a psychologist prescribe only in collaboration with and the concurrence of a patient’s physician. Both states set out educational requirements for psychologists seeking authority the prescribe psychotropic drugs:

- New Mexico requires psychologists to hold a doctoral degree in psychology; to have been in practice for five years; to have completed 450 didactic hours in core areas such as pharmacology, neuroscience, and psychopharmacology; to have completed a 400-hour practicum with at least 100 patients, supervised by a psychiatrist; to have passed a national certification exam; and to have two years of experience prescribing psychotropic drugs under the supervision of a licensed psychiatrist.
- Louisiana requires psychologists to hold a Louisiana license with an applied clinical specialty; to have a post-doctoral master’s degree in clinical psychopharmacology with instruction in areas including biochemistry, pharmacology, neurosciences, and psychopharmacology; and to pass a national proficiency exam in psychopharmacology developed by the APA. All told, this amounts to more than 450 hours of didactic coursework and nearly 500 hours of supervised practicum training.²⁵⁰

In 2011, bills to permit psychologists to prescribe psychotropic drugs were considered by legislatures of six states: Arizona, Hawaii, Montana, New Jersey, Oregon, and Tennessee.²⁵¹ The Oregon legislature passed such a law in 2010, and the governor vetoed it.

It should be noted that the field of psychology does not speak with a single voice on this issue. Many psychologists believe that psychopharmacology is a distraction from the main role of clinical psychologists—psychotherapy or talk therapy. The National Alliance for the Mentally Ill, a consumer group advocating for mental health parity, also opposes psychologist prescribing.

The Literature on Safety and Effectiveness: There are so few prescribing psychologists (ten in the military; seven in Mexico and 52 in Louisiana) that there is almost no literature on their safety or effectiveness. The Department of Defense Psychopharmacology Demonstration Project is hailed by the APA as proof that psychologists can safely prescribe psychotropic drugs. This claim has been dismissed by the AMA as follows: “Not only were the participants carefully screened and selected, but the didactic and clinical training they received far exceeds the curriculum of any post-graduate psychopharmacology training course in existence today. In addition, participants spent a second year training full time under the direct supervision of military psychiatrists.”²⁵² After reviewing the evidence in their exhaustive study, the psychologists Kim Lavoie and Silvana Barone concluded, “It is extremely difficult to draw any firm conclusions from so little data...more research is needed before we can conclude that prescription privileges for psychologists are a safe and logical solution to the problems affecting the mental healthcare system.”²⁵³

Endnotes

- ¹ Federation of State Medical Boards of the United States, Inc., "Assessing Scope of Practice in Health Care Delivery: Critical Questions in Assuring Public Access and Safety," 2005, p. 8
- ² See for example: Murphy, K, "Ear Doctors Performing Face-Lifts? It Happens," New York Times, January 30, 2012, <http://www.nytimes.com/2012/01/31/health/non-specialists-expand-into-lucrative-cosmetic-surgery-procedures.html?emc=eta1>, accessed September 22, 2012
- ³ American Medical Association, "AMA Scope of Practice Data Series: Nurse Practitioners," October 2009, p. 4
- ⁴ National Conference of State Legislatures, "Scope of Practice Legislative Data Base, 2011-2012," accessed September 14, 2012 at <http://www.ncsl.org/issues-research/health/scope-of-practice-legislation.aspx>
- ⁵ Clark, C, "CMA Files Suit Over Optometrists' Scope of Practice," HealthLeaders Media, January 13, 2012, <http://www.healthleadersmedia.com/page-1/LED-261325/CMA-Files-Suit-Over-Optometrists-Scope-of-Practice##>, accessed September 26, 2012
- ⁶ "OPEIU Guild 45 Congratulates Governor Cuomo on Signing A9293A to Expand Podiatric Scope of Practice, Thus Improving Quality of Care for New Yorkers," PR Newswire, August 20, 2012, <http://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/opeiu-guild-45-congratulates-governor-cuomo-on-signing-a9293a-to-expand-podiatric-scope-of-practice-thus-improving-quality-of-patient-care-for-new-yorkers-166802946.html>, accessed September 14, 2012
- ⁷ Nurse.com News, "Court: Colorado CRNA's Can Practice Independently," July 24, 2012, <http://news.nurse.com/article/20120724/NATIONAL02/108060011>, accessed October 3, 2012
- ⁸ Lazar, K., "State Allows Pharmacies to Offer More Vaccines," *Boston Globe*, May 21, 2012
- ⁹ National Conference of State Legislatures, op cit
- ¹⁰ Agency for Health Care Policy and Research, *Primary Care Workforce Facts and Stats No. 1: The Number of Practicing Primary Care Physicians in the United States*, AHRQ Publication No. 12-p001-2-EF, October 2011
- ¹¹ Agency for Health Care Policy and Research, *Primary Care Workforce Facts and Stats No. 2: The Number of Nurse Practitioners and Physicians Assistants Practicing Primary Care in the United States*, AHRQ Publication No. 12-p001-3-EF, October 2011. We should point out that the estimate of the number of active nurse practitioners cited in this report (106,000) is well below that reported by the American Academy of Nurse Practitioners, which, based on its own surveys, puts the number of practicing nurse practitioners in the United States in 2010-2011 at over 155,000 and says that 68 percent of them practice "in at least one primary care site." (<http://www.aanp.org/all-about-nps/np-fact-sheet>), accessed September 17, 2012. And the Pearson Report's 2012 Summary Table of the 50 states and DC lists the total number of nurse practitioners in the United States as 180,233. (<http://www.pearsonreport.com/tables-maps/category/2012-summary-table/>), accessed September 17, 2012
- ¹² Nooney, J., National Center for Health Workforce Analysis, HRSA, personal e-mail communication, August 9, 2012
- ¹³ Buerhaus, P.I., Director, Center for Interdisciplinary Health Workforce Studies, Institute for Medicine and Public Health, Vanderbilt University Medical Center, personal e-mail communication, August 9, 2012
- ¹⁴ Auerbach, DI, "Will the NP Workforce Grow in the Future? New Forecasts and Implications for Healthcare Delivery," *Medical Care*, 50 (7): p.606-10, July 2012
- ¹⁵ Pearson, L., "2012 Introduction, The 2012 Pearson Report: A National Overview of Nurse Practitioner Legislation and Health Care Issues," *American Journal of Nurse Practitioners*, <http://www.pearsonreport.com/tables-maps/category/2012-introduction/>, accessed September 18, 2012
- ¹⁶ Pearson, L., "Summary Table, The 2012 Pearson Report: A National Overview of Nurse Practitioner Legislation and Health Care Issues," *American Journal of Nurse Practitioners*, <http://www.pearsonreport.com/tables-maps/category/2012-summary-table/>, accessed September 18, 2012
- ¹⁷ Pearson, L, ibid
- ¹⁸ Santiago, A., "Which States Allow CRNA's to Practice Without Physician Supervision?" <http://healthcareers.about.com/od/healthcareerissues/f/Which-States-Allow-Crnas-To-Practice-Independently-Without-Physician-Supervision.htm>, accessed September 18, 2012

-
- ¹⁹ American Society of Health-System Pharmacists, "Is Prescribing the Next Step in the Evolution of Pharmacy?" *Intersections*, May 15, 2012, <http://www.ashpintersections.org/2012/05/is-prescribing-the-next-step-in-the-evolution-of-pharmacy/>, accessed September 18, 2012; and Murawski, M, Villa, KR, Dole, EJ, Ives, TJ, Tinker, D, Colucci, VJ, and J Perdiew, "Advanced-Practice Pharmacists: Practice Characteristics and Reimbursement of Pharmacists Certified for Collaborative Clinical Practice in New Mexico and North Carolina," *American Journal of Health-System Pharmacists*, vol. 68, 2011
- ²⁰ American Optometric Association, "NM Governor Signs Bill Expanding OD Scope of Practice," *American Optometric Association News*, Vol. 45, no. 14, April 16, 2007, http://www.newmexicooptometry.org/documents/AOAN_4_16.pdf, accessed September 19, 2012
- ²¹ Krupa, C, "Optometrists Seek Surgery Rights in More States After Kentucky Victory," *American Medical News*, May 23, 2011, <http://www.ama-assn.org/amednews/2011/05/23/prl20523.htm>, accessed September 19, 2012
- ²² American Association of Naturopathic Physicians, "Licensed States and Licensing Authorities," www.naturopathic.org/content.asp?contentid=57, accessed August 18, 2012
- ²³ American Medical Association, "AMA Scope of Practice Data Series: Naturopaths," July 2009, p. 9
- ²⁴ Cunningham, R., "Tapping the Potential of the Health Care Workforce: Scope-of-Practice and Payment Policies for Advanced Practice Nurses and Physician Assistants," Background Paper No. 76, National Health Policy Forum, George Washington University, Washington, DC, July 6, 2010, p. 9-10
- ²⁵ Cunningham, R, *ibid*
- ²⁶ Lugo, NR, O'Grady, ET, Hodnicki, DR, and CM Hanson, "Ranking State NP Regulation: Practice Environment and Consumer Healthcare Choice," *American Journal for Nurse Practitioners*, vol. 11, no. 4, April 2007
- ²⁷ Traynor, K, "With Maine On Board, Pharmacists in All 50 States Can Vaccinate," *Pharmacy News*, November 1, 2009
- ²⁸ Traynor, K, *ibid*
- ²⁹ Brochu, N, "Florida Pharmacies Offering Pneumonia, Shingles Vaccines," *Sun Sentinel*, July 23, 2012
- ³⁰ Lazar, K, *op cit*
- ³¹ Brochu, N, *op cit*
- ³² Hogue, MD, Grabenstein, JD, Foster, SL, and MC Rothholz, "Pharmacist Involvement with Immunizations: A Decade of Professional Advancement," *Journal of the American Pharmacy Association*, vol. 46, no. 2, March-April 2006, <http://japha.org/article.aspx?articleid=1041042>, accessed September 21, 2012
- ³³ Rettner, R, "Psychologists Argue for the Right to Prescribe Medicines," *MyHealthNewsDaily.com*, August 27, 2012, <http://www.foxnews.com/health/2012/08/28/psychologists-argue-for-right-to-prescribe-medicines/>, accessed September 21, 2012
- ³⁴ MacAuley, RL, "Scope of Practice Update: Where Things Stand," *Podiatry Today*, vol. 24, issue 12, December 2011, <http://www.podiatrytoday.com/scope-practice-update-where-things-stand?page=1>, accessed September 24, 2012
- ³⁵ Lopatto, E, "Nurse Practitioners, Handmaidens No More," *Bloomberg Businessweek*, March 22, 2012, <http://www.businessweek.com/articles/2012-03-22/nurse-practitioners-handmaidens-no-more>, accessed September 24, 2012
- ³⁶ Gearon, CJ, "Medicine's Turf Wars: Specialists Without MD's Are Pushing for More Medical Power. Are They Ready—And Are You?" *U.S. News and World Report*, January 31, 2005
- ³⁷ Blevins, SA, "The Medical Monopoly: Protecting Consumers or Limiting Competition?" *American College of Traditional Midwives*, <http://www.traditionalmidwives.org/actmmed.html>, accessed September 24, 2012
- ³⁸ Ward, RS, President, American Physical Therapy Association, "APTA Responds to USA Today on Early Access to PT Care," January 9, 2012, <http://www.apta.org/Media/Letters/2012/1/9/>, accessed September 24, 2012
- ³⁹ Arizona Association of Chiropractic, "Chiropractic Scope of Practice Sunrise Application," August 31, 2012, http://www.azchiropractors.org/file_open.php?id=1160, accessed September 24, 2012
- ⁴⁰ Institute of Medicine, *The Future of Nursing: Leading Change, Advancing Health*, Institute of Medicine, National Academies Press, Washington, DC, 2011, p.29
- ⁴¹ Institute of Medicine, *ibid*, p. 28

-
- ⁴² Madden, S, "Do You Need a Nurse Practitioner?" *Physicians Practice*, September 30, 2012, <http://www.physicianspractice.com/pearls/content/article/1462168/1681515>, accessed September 25, 2012
- ⁴³ Park, M, Cherry, D, and SL Decker, "Nurse Practitioners, Certified Nurse Midwives, and Physician Assistants in Physician Offices," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, NCHS Data Brief, No. 69, August 2011
- ⁴⁴ Woodcock, E, "Hiring a Physician Assistant or Nurse Practitioner May Be in Your Future," *Dermatology Times*, reprinted in *Modern Medicine*, November 1, 2011, <http://www.modernmedicine.com/modernmedicine/article/articleDetail.jsp?id=745024&sk=&date=%0A%09%09%09&pageID=2>, accessed September 25, 2012
- ⁴⁵ Institute of Medicine, op cit, p. 29
- ⁴⁶ Vitale, JF, "Vitale Testimony on Proposed Hospital Licensing Standards: Senator Says New Jersey Should Allow Nurses to Practice to the Extent of Their Training," News Release, November 8, 2010, <http://www.njsendems.com/release.asp?rid=3625>, accessed September 26, 2012
- ⁴⁷ Wohlgemuth, A, "Testimony Before the House Committee on Public Health: Scope of Practice for Advanced Practice Nurses (HB 708,915,and 1266), Center for Health Care Policy, Texas Public Policy Foundation, April 11, 2011, <http://www.texaspolicy.com/sites/default/files/documents/2011-04-20-testimony-ScopeofPractice-arw.pdf>, accessed September 26, 2012
- ⁴⁸ Traub, M, Chair of Legislative Committee, Hawaii Society of Naturopathic Physicians, "Testimony to Hawaii State Senate Committee on Commerce and Consumer Protection, in support of SB 122," February 3, 2011, http://www.capitol.hawaii.gov/session2011/testimony/SB122_TESTIMONY_CPN_02-03-11.pdf, accessed September 26, 2012
- ⁴⁹ Fairman, JA, Rowe, JW, Hassmiller, S, and DE Shalala, "Broadening the Scope of Nursing Practice," *New England Journal of Medicine*, 364: 193-196, January 20, 2011, <http://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMp1012121>, accessed September 26, 2012
- ⁵⁰ Kliff, S, "Health Insurance Expansion Looming, Primary Care Turf Battle Heats Up," *Washington Post*, May 4, 2012, http://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/ezra-klein/post/health-insurance-expansion-looming-primary-care-turf-battle-heats-up/2012/05/14/gIQA1SVeOU_blog.html, accessed September 26, 2012
- ⁵¹ Carrier, E, Yee, T, and LB Stark, "Matching Supply to Demand: Addressing the U.S. Primary Care Workforce Shortage," NICHR Policy Analysis No. 7, December 2011, http://www.nihcr.org/PCP_Workforce.html, accessed October 4, 2012; and Andrews, M, "With Doctors in Short Supply, Responsibilities for Nurses May Expand," *New York Times*, November 6, 2009, <http://prescriptions.blogs.nytimes.com/2009/11/06/with-doctors-in-short-supply-responsibilities-for-nurses-may-expand/>, accessed October 3, 2012
- ⁵² Novak, S, "Luring Students Into Family Medicine," *New York Times*, September 9, 2012, http://www.nytimes.com/2012/09/10/us/10iht-educlde10.html?pagewanted=all&_r=0, accessed October 3, 2012
- ⁵³ Novak, S, *ibid*
- ⁵⁴ Ali, A, "Lawmakers Hear Nursing, Physician Debate Over Scope of Practice," *State Journal*, September 11, 2011, <http://www.wvillustrated.com/story/19511851/lawmakers-hear-nursing-physician-debate-over-scope-of-practice>, accessed October 3, 2012
- ⁵⁵ Association of American Medical Colleges, "Fixing the Doctor Shortage," <https://www.aamc.org/initiatives/fixdocshortage/>, accessed October 3, 2012
- ⁵⁶ Krupa, C, "Psychologists Seek Prescribing Rights in 6 States," *American Medical News*, March 7, 2011, <http://www.ama-assn.org/amednews/2011/03/07/prl20307.htm>, accessed October 3, 2012
- ⁵⁷ Webb, JA, "Kentucky OD's Win Right to Perform Laser Surgery," *Optometry Times*, April 1, 2011, <http://optometrytimes.modernmedicine.com/optometrytimes/Modern+Medicine+Now/Kentucky-ODs-win-right-to-perform-laser-surgery/ArticleStandard/Article/detail/779332>, accessed October 3, 2012
- ⁵⁸ Japsen, B, "Drugstores Want Shot At More Vaccines," *Chicago Tribune*, March 1, 2012, http://articles.chicagotribune.com/2010-03-01/business/ct-biz-0301-shots--20100301_1_seasonal-flu-vaccine-production-flu-vaccines, accessed September 27, 2012

-
- ⁵⁹ Frost, P, "Flu Shots Drive Traffic for Pharmacies," Chicago Tribune, September 21, 2012, http://articles.chicagotribune.com/2012-09-21/news/ct-met-0921-flu-econ-20120921_1_flu-shots-flu-vaccines-shingles-vaccines, accessed September 27, 2012
- ⁶⁰ LeGros, N and A Robinson, "Retail Clinics—Coming Soon to a Store Near You," Health Lawyers News, September 2008, p. 32
http://www.healthlawyers.org/News/Connections/Archive/Documents/2008%20Analysis/hln0809_Analysis.pdf, accessed September 27, 2012
- ⁶¹ Appleby, J and S Varney, "Wal-Mart Wants To Be Nation's Biggest Primary Care Provider," Kaiser Health News, November 9, 2011,
<http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/~media/Files/2011/Walmart%20Strategic%20Health%20and%20Wellness%20Partnership%20Request.pdf>, accessed September 27, 2012
- ⁶² LeGros, N and A Robinson, op cit, p. 36
- ⁶³ DeSanti, SS, Farrell, J, and RA Feinstein, Letter to Hon. Jeanne Kirkton, Missouri House of Representatives, March 27, 2012, <http://www.ftc.gov/os/2012/03/120327kirktonmissouriletter.pdf>, accessed October 4, 2012
- ⁶⁴ Federal Trade Commission, "FTC Staff: Proposed Louisiana Law Would Expand Patient Care BY Advanced Practice Registered Nurses," April 25, 2012, <http://www.ftc.gov/opa/2012/04/louisiana.shtm>, accessed October 4, 2012
- ⁶⁵ Burgess, MC, Graves, T, Chabot, S, Matheson, J, and B McCollum, Letter to Hon. Jonathan Leibowitz, Chairman, Federal Trade Commission, Congress of the United States, Washington, DC, March 2, 2012,
<http://burgess.house.gov/news/documentquery.aspx?DocumentTypeID=2048&Page=2>, accessed October 4, 2012
- ⁶⁶ AARP and the Nursing Community, Letter to Hon. Jon Leibowitz, Chairman, Federal Trade Commission, May 8, 2012, http://www.ons.org/LAC/media/ons/docs/LAC/issues/AARP_NC5-8-2012.pdf, accessed October 4, 2012
- ⁶⁷ Hanson, C., American Medical Association, personal telephone communication, August 3, 2012
- ⁶⁸ Munding, MO, Kane, RL, Lenz, ER, Totten, AM, Tsai, W-Y, Cleary, PD, Friedewald, WT, Siu, AL and ML Shelanski, "Primary Care Outcomes in Patients Treated By Nurse Practitioners or Physicians: A Randomized Trial," *Journal of the American Medical Association*, vol. 283, no. 1, January 2000, p. 59-68
- ⁶⁹ Munding, et al, ibid
- ⁷⁰ Munding, et al, ibid
- ⁷¹ Lenz, ER, Munding, MO, Kane, RL, Hopkins, SC, and SX Lin, "Primary Care Outcomes in Patients Treated By Nurse Practitioners or Physicians: Two-Year Follow-Up," *Medical Care Research and Review*, vol. 61, no. 3, September 2004, p. 332-351
- ⁷² Munding, et al, op cit
- ⁷³ Munding, et al, op cit
- ⁷⁴ Sox, HC, "Independent Primary Care Practice By Nurse Practitioners," Editorial, *Journal of the American Medical Association*, vol. 283, no. 1, January 2000, p. 106-108
- ⁷⁵ Sox, HC, ibid
- ⁷⁶ Laurant, M, Reeves, D, Hermens, R, Braspenning, J, Grol, R, and B Sibbald, "Substitution of Doctors by Nurses in Primary Care (Review)," Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews 2004, Issue 4, Art No.: CD001271.DOI:10.1002/14651858.CD001271.pub2.
- ⁷⁷ Laurant, et al, ibid, p. 6
- ⁷⁸ Laurant, et al, ibid, p. 8
- ⁷⁹ Institute of Medicine, op cit, p. 144
- ⁸⁰ Hogan, PF, Seifert, RF, Moore, CS, and BE Simonson, "Cost Effectiveness Analysis of Anesthesia Providers," *Nursing Economic\$,* vol. 28, no. 3, May-June 2010, p.159-169,
http://www.aana.com/resources2/research/Documents/nec_mj_10_hogan.pdf, accessed October 1, 2012
- ⁸¹ Dulisse, B and J Cromwell, "No Harm Found When Nurse Anesthetists Work Without Supervision By Physicians," *Health Affairs*, vol. 29, no. 8, August 2010, p. 1469-1475
- ⁸² American Society of Anesthesiologists, "ASA Statement Regarding AANA-Sponsored Paper Published in Health Affairs, August 2010," <http://www.asahq.org/Home/For-the-Public-and-Media/Press-Room/ASA-News/ASA-Statement-Regarding-AANA-Sponsored-Paper-Published-in-Health-Affairs>, accessed October 4, 2012

-
- ⁸³ Pearson, L, "Overview: The 2012 Pearson Report," *American Journal of Nurse Practitioners*, <http://www.pearsonreport.com/overview>, accessed October 5, 2012
- ⁸⁴ Ralston, J.F. and S.E. Weinberger, "Nurses' Scope of Practice," Correspondence, *New England Journal of Medicine*, vol. 364, January 20, 2011, p. 280-281, http://www.acponline.org/advocacy/where_we_stand/workforce/response_to_nejm.pdf, accessed October 15, 2012
- ⁸⁵ Carrier, E, Yee, T, and LB Stark, op cit, p. 5
- ⁸⁶ Pittman, P and B Williams, "Physician Wages in States With Expanded APRN Scope of Practice," *Nursing Research and Practice*, Vol. 2012 article ID 671974, 2012, <http://www.hindawi.com/journals/nrp/2012/671974/>, accessed October 5, 2012
- ⁸⁷ See, for example, American Nurses Association, "No Link Found Between a Nurse's Expanded Scope of Practice and Decreased Physician Salaries," *Nursing World*, 2012, <http://nursingworld.org/EspeciallyForYou/AdvancedPracticeNurses/APRN-News/No-Link-Found-Between-Nurses-Expanded-SOP-and-Decreased-Physician-Salaries.html>, accessed October 5, 2012; and Connecticut APRN Coalition, "Request for Consideration of Scope of Practice Change," August 10, 2012, p. 12, http://www.ct.gov/dph/lib/dph/practitioner_licensing_and_investigations/2013_scope_of_practice/ct_aprn_coalition_scope_of_practice_request.pdf, accessed October 5, 2012
- ⁸⁸ Pittman, P and B Williams, op cit
- ⁸⁹ Isaacs, SL, Jellinek, PS, and W. Ray, "The Independent Physician: Going, Going..." *New England Journal of Medicine*, vol. 360, no. 7, 2009, p. 655-657; and Jellinek, P and S Isaacs, *The State of Independent Medical Practice*, Physicians Foundation, August 2008
- ⁹⁰ Isaacs, S and P Jellinek, *Survival of the Fittest: A Review of Promising Models for the Maintenance of Independent Private Medical Practice*, Physicians Foundation, April 19, 2012
- ⁹¹ Susman, J, "Editorial: It's Time to Collaborate—Not Compete—With NP's," *Journal of Family Practice*, vol. 59, no. 12, December 2010, <http://www.jfponline.com/Pages.asp?AID=9173>, accessed October 7, 2012. For reactions from nursing, see, for example, Bartol, T, "It's Time to Collaborate!" *American Journal of Nurse Practitioners*, January 2011, <http://www.ajnp.org/columns/details/its-time-to-collaborate/>, accessed October 7, 2012
- ⁹² Hawaii State Senate, "SB 112, Naturopathic Physicians, Insurance: Relating to Naturopathic Physicians," February 3, 2011, http://www.capitol.hawaii.gov/session2011/testimony/SB112_TESTIMONY_CP_N_02-03-11.pdf, accessed October 7, 2012
- ⁹³ Arvantes, J, "Texas AFP Overcomes Attempts to Legislate Independent Practice for Nurses," *AAFP News Now*, December 28, 2011, <http://www.aafp.org/online/en/home/publications/news/news-now/chapter-of-the-month/20111228texasspotlight.html>, accessed October 7, 2012
- ⁹⁴ Kentucky Legislative Ethics Commission, "Top Lobbying Spenders in the 2011 General Assembly," *Ethics Reporter*, April 2011, <http://klec.ky.gov>, accessed October 7, 2012
- ⁹⁵ Redwood, D, "Medical Pushback on Provider Nondiscrimination Law," *Health Insights Today*, Cleveland Chiropractic College, vol. 3, no. 4, July/August 2010, http://www.healthinsightstoday.com/articles/v3i4/edlog_p1.html, accessed October 9, 2012
- ⁹⁶ Blevins, SA, op cit
- ⁹⁷ Moriarty, E, "Doctors Fight Scope of Practice Bills At Capitol," *Atlanta Business Chronicle*, March 13, 2006, <http://www.bizjournals.com/atlanta/stories/2006/03/13/story3.html?page=all>, accessed October 9, 2012
- ⁹⁸ Gearon, CJ, op cit
- ⁹⁹ Reinhard, S and S Hassmiller, "The Future of Nursing: Transforming Health Care," *The Journal*, AARP, <http://journal.aarpinternational.org/a/b/2012/02/The-Future-of-Nursing-Transforming-Health-Care>, accessed October 9, 2012; and AARP, "Campaign History," Future of Nursing Campaign for Action, <http://campaignforaction.org/about-us/campaign-history>, accessed October 9, 2012
- ¹⁰⁰ AARP, "State Action Coalitions: New Jersey," Future of Nursing Campaign for Action, <http://www.campaignforaction.org/state/new-jersey>, accessed October 9, 2012

-
- ¹⁰¹ Texas Team, "Coalition Members," June 7, 2012, http://www.texasnurses.org/associations/8080/files/Texas_Team_Coalition_Members.pdf, accessed October 9, 2012
- ¹⁰² Langston, EL, "Scope of Practice: Need for Continuing Dialogue," Opinion, American Medical News, June 2, 2008, <http://www.ama-assn.org/amednews/2008/06/02/edca0602.htm>, accessed October 11, 2012
- ¹⁰³ Advocacy Resource Center, *AMA Scope of Practice Partnership*, American Medical Association, updated October 2012,
- ¹⁰⁴ Ward, K, "FMA Deals In Optometrists to Keep Med-Mal Bill Alive, But at What Cost?" *Sunshine State News*, February 16, 2012, <http://www.sunshinestatenews.com/story/fma-deals-optometrists-keep-med-mal-bill-alive-but-what-cost>, accessed October 9, 2012
- ¹⁰⁵ Harris, G, "When the Nurse Wants to Be Called 'Doctor'," *New York Times*, October 1, 2011, http://www.nytimes.com/2011/10/02/health/policy/02docs.html?_r=0&pagewanted=print, accessed October 9, 2012
- ¹⁰⁶ Giddon, DB and BJ Swann, "Oral Physicians," Letters to the Editor, American Dental Association, January 17, 2011, <http://www.ada.org/5241.aspx>, accessed October 10, 2012; and Giddon, DB, "Why Dentists Should Be Called Oral Physicians Now," *Journal of Dental Education*, vol. 70, no. 2, February 1, 2006, p. 111-114
- ¹⁰⁷ Harris, G, op cit
- ¹⁰⁸ Guadagnino, C, "Growing Role of Nurse Practitioners," *Physician News Digest*, May 22, 2008, <http://www.lifeupenn.org/Growing%20role%20of%20nurse%20practitioners.pdf>, accessed October 12, 2012
- ¹⁰⁹ Giddon, DB and BJ Swann, op cit
- ¹¹⁰ Advocacy Resource Center, *Truth in Advertising Campaign*, American Medical Association, May 2010, <http://www.ama-assn.org/resources/doc/arc/tia-campaign-resources.pdf>, accessed October 10, 2012
- ¹¹¹ Schleiter, K, Legislative Attorney, American Medical Association, Chicago, IL, personal e-mail communication, October 10, 2012
- ¹¹² See Schorsch, P, "Compromise Emerges on Docs vs. Pharmacists," *SaintPetersBlog*, February 7, 2012, <http://saintpetersblog.com/2012/02/compromise-emerges-on-docs-vs-pharmacists/>, accessed October 10, 2012
- ¹¹³ Krupa, C, "California Physicians, Podiatrists Pursue Collaboration on Education," *American Medical News*, June 27, 2011, <http://www.ama-assn.org/amednews/2011/06/27/prl20627.htm>, accessed October 10, 2012
- ¹¹⁴ Malkin, SM, "The Slippery Slope of Scope," *Illinois Medicine Express*, March 2011, <http://www.isms.org/publications/imex/Pages/2011/03/PresidentsColumn.aspx>, accessed October 11, 2012
- ¹¹⁵ Macias, A, "West Virginia Offers Model to Stop Ill-Conceived Scope of Practice Legislation," *Bulletin of the American College of Surgeons*, January 2011, p. 27-28, http://www.facs.org/fellows_info/bulletin/2011/macias0111.pdf, accessed October 11, 2012
- ¹¹⁶ Maves, M, "Scope of Practice in the United States," American Medical Association, slide presentation to World Health Professions Conference on Regulation, February 18-19, 2010, http://www.whpa.org/whpcr2010/presentations/Michael_Maves_WHPCR2010.pdf, accessed October 11, 2012
- ¹¹⁷ Maves, M, ibid
- ¹¹⁸ American Medical Association, *Advocating for Improvements to the Affordable Care Act*, October 2011, <http://www.ama-assn.org/ama1/pub/upload/mm/399/aca-advocating-for-improvements.pdf>, accessed October 15, 2012
- ¹¹⁹ Advocacy Resource Center, "AMA Engagement With Federal Trade Commission (FTC) in State Licensure Issues," American Medical Association, March 28, 2012, <http://www.ama-assn.org/resources/doc/arc/ama-engagement-ftc-ib.pdf>, accessed October 11, 2012; and American Medical Association, "AMA Seeks Relief from FTC Overreach into State Regulation of Health Professionals," press release, May 17, 2012, <http://www.ama-assn.org/ama/pub/news/news/2012-05-17-relief-from-ftc-overreach.page>, accessed October 11, 2012
- ¹²⁰ See American College of Physicians, *Nurse Practitioners in Primary Care*, Policy Monograph, January 25, 2009, http://www.acponline.org/advocacy/where_we_stand/policy/np_pc.pdf, accessed October 11, 2012; and AAFP, "Allied Health Professions Scope of Practice," AAFP website, 2012, <http://www.aafp.org/online/en/home/policy/state/issues/scope/alliedscope.html>, accessed October 11, 2012

-
- ¹²¹ Carrier, E, Yee, T, and LB Stark, op cit, p. 5
- ¹²² Guadagnino, C, op cit
- ¹²³ Advocacy Resource Center, *Patient Support for Physician-Led Health Care Teams*, American Medical Association, 2012
- ¹²⁴ Academy of Doctors of Audiology, Scope of Practice, www.audiologist.org/scope-of-practice. Accessed September 19, 2012.
- ¹²⁵ See, for example, the American Academy of Audiology, *Choosing an Audiology Program*, “Individuals completing an AuD will be...competent to interact with other doctoring professions,” www.audiology.org/education/students/Pages/choosingprogram.aspx. Accessed September 17, 2012, and the Audiology Foundation of America, *Audiology: A Doctoring Profession*, “The AuD title [is] the expected title of an individual who is providing a doctoring service.”
- ¹²⁶ Academy of Doctors of Audiology, op. cit. n. 1.
- ¹²⁷ American Academy of Audiology, op. cit. n. 2.
- ¹²⁸ AMA, “Audiologists,” *Scope of Practice Data Series*, p. 5 (2009).
- ¹²⁹ Letter of Sue T. Hale to Michael D. Maves, “ASHA Response to AMA Scope of Practice Data Series: Audiologists,” December 18, 2009
- ¹³⁰ AMA, op. cit. n. 6, p. 19.
- ¹³¹ *Ibid.*, p. 5.
- ¹³² Smriga, D., “How Many Independent, Autonomous Hearing Care Practices Exist in the U.S.?” www.audiologyonline.com/askexpert/display_question.asp?question_id=800. Accessed September 15, 2012.
- ¹³³ 225 Ill. Comp. Stat 110/3, summarized in AMA, op. cit. n. 6, fig. 2.
- ¹³⁴ ASHA, *State Licensure Trends*, <http://www.asha.org/uploadedFiles/StateLicensureTrends.pdf>. Accessed September 20, 2012.
- ¹³⁵ ASHA, *Agenda in Action: Report to the Membership on 2011-2012 Advocacy Efforts* (2012)
- ¹³⁶ American Association of Naturopathic Physicians, “Definition of Naturopathic Medicine,” House of Delegates Position Paper, amended 2011.
- ¹³⁷ AANP, “What is Naturopathic Medicine,” www.naturopathic.org. Accessed August 18, 2012.
- ¹³⁸ The definition of naturopath and complementary and alternative practice is somewhat fluid. For example, homeopathy, acupuncture, and aromatherapy are sometimes considered as elements of naturopathy because they rely on natural healing, but are sometimes are considered as non-naturopathic complementary and alternative practices.
- ¹³⁹ National Center for Complementary and Alternative Medicine, *Use of Complementary and Alternative Medicine in the United States*, http://nccam.nih.gov/news/camstats/2007/camsurvey_fs1.htm. Accessed August 18, 2012.
- ¹⁴⁰ AMA, “Naturopaths,” *Scope of Practice Data Series*, July 2009, p. 9.
- ¹⁴¹ Fleming, SA. and Gutknecht, NC. “Naturopathy and the Primary Care Practice,” *Primary Care* 37:119-136 (2010)
- ¹⁴² *Ibid.*
- ¹⁴³ Alaska, Arizona California, Connecticut, Hawaii, Idaho, Kansas, Maine, Minnesota, Montana, New Hampshire, North Dakota, Oregon, Utah, Vermont, Washington, and the District of Columbia. AANP, “Licensed States and Licensing Authorities,” www.naturopathic.org/content.asp?contentid=57. Accessed August 18, 2012.
- ¹⁴⁴ *Ibid.*
- ¹⁴⁵ American Association of Naturopathic Physicians, “July 2012 Legislative Report,” www.naturopathic.org/content.asp?admin=Y&contentid=614. Accessed August 18, 2012.
- ¹⁴⁶ AMA op. cit, p. 33.
- ¹⁴⁷ AMA op. cit., p. 13.
- ¹⁴⁸ AMA, op. cit., p.6.
- ¹⁴⁹ Fleming and Gutknecht, op. cit. The fact that both the naturopaths cite the use of St. John’s wort as an effective treatment for depression and the AMA cites it as ineffective illustrates the difficulty of evaluating the effectiveness of naturopathic treatment. A 2009 Cochrane Review of 29 studies, cited by the naturopaths, concluded, “Overall, the St. John’s wort extracts tested in the trials were superior to placebo, similarly effective as standard antidepressants, and had fewer side effects than standard antidepressants.” But it noted that the plant’s effectiveness was limited to German-speaking countries and that “it cannot be ruled out that some smaller studies from German-

speaking countries were flawed and reported overoptimistic results.” <http://summaries.cochrane.org/CD000448/st-johns-wort-for-treating-depression>. Accessed August 18, 2012. The results of a randomized double-blind control study published in *JAMA* in 2002 and cited by the AMA concluded, “An extract of the herb St. John’s wort was no more effective for treating major depression of moderate severity than placebo.” NCCAM, “St John’s Wart and Depression Clinical Trials Result,” <http://nccam.nih.gov/news/2002/stjohnswort/pressrelease.htm>. Accessed August 18, 2012.

¹⁵⁰ Matusaki, T. and Sakia, T. “The Role of Certified Registered Nurse Anesthetists in the United States,” *Journal of Anesthesiology*, 25:734-740 (2011)

¹⁵¹ AMA, “Nurse Anesthetists,” *Scope of Practice Data Series*, p. 5 (2009)

¹⁵² About half of nurse anesthetists practicing as recently as 2009 were grandfathered in and did not possess a master’s degree.

¹⁵³ Matusaki and Sakia, op. cit.

¹⁵⁴ AMA, “Nurse Anesthetists,” *Scope of Practice Data Series* (2009).

¹⁵⁵ International Federation of Nurse Anesthetists, “USA Info,” <http://ifna-int.org/ifna/page?25>. Accessed August 29, 2012

¹⁵⁶ See, for example, Pine, M. et al., “Surgical Mortality and Type of Anesthesia Provider,” *AANA Journal* 71:109-116 (2003)

¹⁵⁷ Christopher Bettin, as quoted by Frosch, D. “Debate Over Who Should be Allowed to Administer Anesthesia Moves to Courts,” *New York Times*, May 1, 2012

¹⁵⁸ Dulisse, B. and Cromwell J. “No Harm Found When Nurse Anesthetists Work Without Supervision by Physicians,” *Health Affairs* 29:1469-1475 (2010)

¹⁵⁹ ASA, “Statement Regarding AANA-Sponsored Paper Published in *Health Affairs*, August 2010, <http://www.asahq.org/Home/For-the-Public-and-Media/Press-Room/ASA-News/ASA-Statement-Regarding-AANA-Sponsored-Paper-Published-in-Health-Affairs>. Accessed August 29, 2012

¹⁶⁰ Silber, JH. Et al., “Anesthesiology Direction and Patient Outcomes,” *Anesthesiology* 93:152-163 (2000)

¹⁶¹ See Huddleston, J. “States Debate CRNAs’ Scope of Practice,” *Anesthesiazone.com*, www.anesthesiazone.com/featured-news-article.aspx?id=6516. Accessed August 29, 2012.

¹⁶² Ibid.

¹⁶³ AMA, op. cit.

¹⁶⁴ Nurse practitioners are one among a number of APRNS or advanced practice registered nurses. In 2008, the National Council of State Boards of Nursing issued a consensus statement to guide state boards of nursing. Among other elements, it designated advanced practice nurses as APRNs, with further credentialing in six specialties: certified nurse practitioners, certified registered nurse anesthetists, certified nurse midwives, and certified nurse specialists. The time line for states to adopt these categories was set at 2015.

¹⁶⁵ AMA, “Nurse Practitioners,” *Scope of Practice Series*, 2009.

¹⁶⁶ Quoted in Lopatto, E., “Nurse Practitioners, Handmaidens No More,” *Bloomberg Business Week*, <http://www.businessweek.com/articles/2012-03-22/nurse-practitioners-handmaidens-no-more#r=auth-s>. Accessed September 7, 2012.

¹⁶⁷ “Nurses should practice to the full extent of their education and training...outdated policies, regulations, and cultural barriers, including those related to scope of practice, will have to be lifted.” Key Message # 1, IOM, *The Future of Nursing: Leading Change, Advancing Health*, National Academies Press, 2011.

¹⁶⁸ In 2010, the AARP adopted a policy statement incorporating this perspective: “Current state nurse practice acts and accompanying rules should be interpreted and/or amended where necessary to allow APRNs [advanced practice registered nurses] to fully and independently practice as defined by their education and certification.” Quoted in IOM report, note 1 op. cit., p. 106.

¹⁶⁹ IOM report, note 1 op. cit., p. 144.

¹⁷⁰ See Rowe, J., “Why Nurses Need More Authority,” *The Atlantic*, www.theatlantic.com/health/archive/2012/05/why-nurses-need-more-authority/256798. Accessed September 6, 2012.

¹⁷¹ Fairman, JA. et al., “Broadening the Scope of Nursing Practice,” *NEJM* 364:193-196 (2011)

¹⁷² These include care such as wellness and prevention services diagnosis and management of many acute illnesses, and management of chronic diseases such as diabetes and asthma. See Fairman, J. et al., op cit. n. 8.

-
- ¹⁷³ Ralson, JF. and Weinberger, SE., Letter to the Editor, *NEJM* 364: 280-281 (2011)
- ¹⁷⁴ Wilson, CB. et al., Letter to the Editor, *NEJM* 364: 280-281 (2011)
- ¹⁷⁵ See, for example, Aiken, L., “Nurses for the Future,” *NEJM* 364:196-198 (2011).
- ¹⁷⁶ Mason, D., *The Nursing Profession: Development, Challenges, and Opportunities*, Jossey-Bass (2011)
- ¹⁷⁷ OTA, *Nurse Practitioners, Physician Assistants, and Certified Nurse-Midwives: A Policy Analysis*, Health Technology Case Study 37 (1986).
- ¹⁷⁸ Feldman, MJ. et al., “Studies of Nurse Practitioner Effectiveness,” *Nursing Research* 36:303-308 (1987)
- ¹⁷⁹ Brown, SA. and Grimes, DE., *Nurse Practitioners and Certified Nurse-Midwives: A Meta-Analysis of Studies on Nurses in Primary Care Roles*, American Nurses Publishing, 1993.
- ¹⁸⁰ Hansen-Turner, T. et al., “The Nursing Center Model of Health Care for the Underserved,” submitted to CMS in June 2004. <http://www.nncc.us/site/pdf/Briefing%20Paper%20on%20Nurse-Managed%20Health%20Center%20Evaluation.pdf>. Accessed September 8, 2012.
- ¹⁸¹ Reeves, LM. et al., “Substitution of Doctors by Nurses in Primary Care,” *The Cochrane Library* 2009, Issue 1 pp. 9-10 (2009). The authors specified “Most studies included only small numbers of nurses and very few considered the potential for variation in outcomes by practitioner...In addition, studies intended to demonstrate the comparability of nurse and doctor care need to be powered to assess the equivalence, not difference, of outcomes. That was done in only one study (Lattimer, 1998). A final concern is the narrow range of nurse roles that has been subjected to rigorous evaluation.”
- ¹⁸² Mundiger, MO., et al., “Primary Care Outcomes in Patients Treated by Nurse Practitioners or Physicians,” *JAMA*, 283:59-68 (2000).
- ¹⁸³ Sox, HC., “Independent Primary Care Practice by Nurse Practitioners,” *JAMA*, 283: 106-107 (2000). Sox also criticized the short time period—six months—in which to measure results; Mundiger took another look after two years, and found the conclusions did not differ.
- ¹⁸⁴ Hansen-Turton, T. and Ware, J., “Nurse Practitioners in Primary Care,” *Temple Law Review* 82:1235-1262 (2010).
- ¹⁸⁵ Pearson, LJ., *The Pearson Report*, www.pearsonreport.com. Accessed September 9, 2012.
- ¹⁸⁶ AOA website, July 11, 2012 report (January 2010)
- ¹⁸⁷ AMA, “Optometrists,” *Scope of Practice Data Series*, 2010, p. 10
- ¹⁸⁸ *Ibid.*, p. 5
- ¹⁸⁹ AMA, n. 2, pp. 5-6
- ¹⁹⁰ AOA, *2011 Survey of Optometric Practice*, [http://www.aoa.org/Documents/Research%20Information/Income%20From%20Optometry%20-%20Exec%20Summary\(0\).pdf](http://www.aoa.org/Documents/Research%20Information/Income%20From%20Optometry%20-%20Exec%20Summary(0).pdf). Accessed October 4, 2012.
- ¹⁹¹ Krupa, C., “Optometrists Seek Surgery Rights in More States After Kentucky Victory,” *Amednews.co*, www.ama-assn.org/amednews/m/2011/05/23/pl20523. Accessed October 6, 2012.
- ¹⁹² AMA op. cit., n. 2, p. 34
- ¹⁹³ *Ibid.*, p. 36
- ¹⁹⁴ Mallon, WJ. (president of the Florida Society of Ophthalmology), “Florida Legislators Playing Dangerous Game with Your Health Care: Don’t Let Optometrists Prescribe Oral Medication,” *TC Palm*, 2012
- ¹⁹⁵ Boyle, D., “President’s Message,” *Insight E-News: the E-News Magazine of the Florida Optometric Association*, March/April 2012.
- ¹⁹⁶ AMA, “Oral and Maxillofacial Surgeons,” *Scope of Practice Data Series*, 2009, p. 5.
- ¹⁹⁷ ADA, Definition of Dentistry, Adopted by the House of Delegates October 21, 1997. <http://www.centrooms.com/admin/storage/news/ADA%20Definition%20of%20OMS%20and%20Dentistry.pdf>. Accessed September 24, 2012.
- ¹⁹⁸ American Academy of Facial Esthetics, Botox Therapy for Every Dental Practice, www.facialesthetics.org/esthetics/wrinkle-treatment/botox. Accessed September 23, 2012.
- ¹⁹⁹ Sharpe, R., “Dental Botox Gains Popularity—and Adversaries,” *DrBiscuspid.com.*, www.drBiscuspid.com/index.aspx?sec=prt&sub=def&pag=dis&itemid=304578&printpage=true&fsec=bai. Accessed September 22, 2012.

-
- ²⁰⁰ See Burgess, J., “Botox Use in Dentistry: Is There Scientific Support?” <http://dental.healthimaginghub.com/portals/dental-health-news-article/articles/2525-botox-use-in-dentistry-is-there-scientific-support.html>. Accessed September 24, 2012.
- ²⁰¹ AMA, n.1, p. 6
- ²⁰² Cheifitz, I., “AAOMS Challenges AMA Data Series Comments on OMS, Dentistry,” *Journal of the American Dental Association*, June 2010.
- ²⁰³ AAOMS, “Facial Cosmetic Surgery,” www.aaoms.org/facial_cosmetic_surgery.php. Accessed September 21, 2012.
- ²⁰⁴ AAOMS, “The Oral and Maxillofacial Surgeon,” www.aaoms.org/theoms.php. Accessed September 24, 2012.
- ²⁰⁵ AMA op. cit. n. 1, p. 6.
- ²⁰⁶ Cheifitz, I., op. cit. n. 7.
- ²⁰⁷ Bureau of Labor Statistics, *Occupational Employment Statistics: Oral and Maxillofacial Surgeons*, www.bls.gov/oes/current/oes291022.htm. Accessed September 24, 2012.
- ²⁰⁸ Bureau of Labor Statistics, *Occupational Employment Statistics: Dentists*, <http://www.bls.gov/ooh/healthcare/dentists.htm>. Accessed September 24, 2012.
- ²⁰⁹ American Dental Association, “A Summary of States’ Definitions of Dentistry,” June 2003, updated January 2009. <http://www.centrooms.com/admin/storage/news/ADA%20Definition%20of%20OMS%20and%20Dentistry.pdf>. Accessed September 24, 2012.
- ²¹⁰ See AMA op. cit. n.1, fig. 2. See also “Tennessee Legalizes Botox Use for Oral Surgeons,” *Drbicuspid.com.*, http://www.drbuspid.com/index.aspx?sec=sup_n&sub=cos&pag=dis&ItemID=306827c=bai. Accessed September 24, 2012.
- ²¹¹ See, for example, Murawski, M. et al., “Advanced-practice pharmacists: Practice characteristics and reimbursement of pharmacists certified for collaborative clinical practice in New Mexico and North Carolina,” *American Journal of Health-System Pharmacy*, 68:e47-56 (2011) and Tally, CR, “Prescribing Authority for Pharmacists,” *American Journal of Health-Systems Pharmacy*, 68:2333 (2011)
- ²¹² Dole, E. “ASHP Meeting is an Exciting Place for Change,” <http://connect.ashp.org/blogs/viewblogs/?BlogKey=ee77120b-870d-40c2-b066-bc811e68680a>. Accessed August 24, 2012.
- ²¹³ AMA, “Pharmacists,” *Scope of Practice Data Series*, 2009
- ²¹⁴ Council on Credentialing in Pharmacy, “Scope of Contemporary Pharmacy Practice: Roles, Responsibilities, and Functions of Pharmacists and Pharmacy Technicians,” 2009, reprinted the Future Vision Statement, which states, “Pharmacists will be the healthcare professionals responsible for providing patient care that ensures optimal medication therapy.”
- ²¹⁵ AMA, op. cit., p. 7
- ²¹⁶ Letter from Manasse, HR to Maves, MD, March 25, 2010, <http://ashp.org/DocLibrary/News/NewsCapASHPlettertoAMAreScopeofPractice032510.aspx>
- ²¹⁷ “FDA Proposal to Allow Pharmacists to Prescribe Some Drugs Sparks Swift Rebuke from AAFP,” *AAFP News Now*, www.aafp.org/online/en/publications/news/news-now/government-medicine/20120502pharmprescribing.pinterviewview.html. Accessed August 21, 2012
- ²¹⁸ AMA, op. cit.
- ²¹⁹ BLS, “Pharmacists,” *Occupational Outlook Handbook*, www.bls.gov/ooh/Healthcare/Pharmacists.htm. Accessed August 27, 2012
- ²²⁰ Council on Credentialing in Pharmacy, op. cit.
- ²²¹ Murawski, M., op. cit.
- ²²² Dole, E. op.cit.
- ²²³ AMA, op. cit.
- ²²⁴ Nkansa, N. et al. “Effect of outpatient pharmacists' non-dispensing roles on patient outcomes and prescribing patterns,” *Cochrane Database Systems Review*, www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/20614422. Accessed August 27, 2012

-
- ²²⁵ AMA, "Physical Therapists," *Scope of Practice Data Series*, 2009, p. 5
- ²²⁶ APTA website, www.apta.org/vision2020. Accessed August 10, 2012.
- ²²⁷ AMA op. cit., n. 1, p. 5
- ²²⁸ APTA, "Today's Physical Therapist: A Comprehensive Review of a 21st-Century Health Care Profession," 2012.
- ²²⁹ AMA, op. cit. note 1 at p. 6.
- ²³⁰ Based on APTA, Vision 2021, www.apta.org/Vision2020. Accessed August 11, 2012 and AMA, op. cit. note 1 at page 6.
- ²³¹ APTA website, www.apta.org/stateissues/directaccess/faqs. Accessed August 11, 2012.
- ²³² APTA, "Direct Access to Physical Therapy Laws, May 2012," www.apta.org/uploadedFiles/APTAorg/Advocacy/State/Issues/Direct_Access/DirectAccessbyState.pdf. Accessed August 11, 2012.
- ²³³ Moore, JH. et al., "Risk Determination for Patients with Direct Access to Physical Therapy in Military Health Care Facilities," *J. Orth & Sports Phys Therapy*, 35:674-678 (2005).
- ²³⁴ Mitchell, JM. and Lissovoy, G., "A Comparison of Resource Use and Cost in Direct Access Versus Physician Referral Episodes of Physical Therapy," *Physical Therapy*, 77:1 (January 1997).
- ²³⁵ Jette, DU. et al., "Decision-Making Ability of Physical Therapists: Physical Therapy Interventions or Medical Referral," *Physical Therapy*, 86: 1619-1629 (2006).
- ²³⁶ AMA, "Podiatrists," *Scope of Practice Data Series*, 2010, p. 5, citing Black's Medical Dictionary
- ²³⁷ Ibid.
- ²³⁸ APMA, *Resources for Policymakers*, <https://www.apma.org/content.cfm?ItemNumber=1598>. Accessed October 6, 2012.
- ²³⁹ AAOS, *Surgical Care of the Lower Extremities*, <http://www.aaos.org/about/papers/position/1148.asp>. Accessed October 6, 2012.
- ²⁴⁰ Quoted in AMA n. 1, p. 42
- ²⁴¹ APMA, *Resources for Policymakers*, op. cit. n. 3
- ²⁴² APMA, *Podiatric Medicine: A Factsheet for Policymakers*, <https://www.apma.org/files/FileDownloads/policymakerfactsheet.pdf>. Accessed October 6, 2012.
- ²⁴³ AAOS, op. cit. n. 4
- ²⁴⁴ AMA, op. cit. n. 1, p. 5
- ²⁴⁵ Bureau of Labor Statistics, *Podiatrists*, <http://www.bls.gov/ooh/healthcare/podiatrists.htm>. Accessed October 6, 2012.
- ²⁴⁶ A survey conducted for the Tennessee Psychological Association found that patients had to wait between 54 and 90 days to see a psychiatrist. Andrews, M., "Psychologists Seek Authority to Prescribe Psychotropic Medications," *Washington Post*, March 21, 2011.
- ²⁴⁷ APA website, www.apapracticecentral.org/advocacy/authority/index.aspx. Accessed August 20, 2012.
- ²⁴⁸ AMA, "Psychologists," *AMA Scope of Practice Data Series*, 2009, p. 48
- ²⁴⁹ Stuart, RB. and Heiby, EE. state that "Rather than building on [the Defense Department's] program and abiding by the recommendations of its own committee, the APA incredulously elected to lower the bar for training requirements." "To Prescribe or Not to Prescribe: Eleven Exploratory Questions," *The Scientific Review of Mental Health*, 5:4-27 (2007).
- ²⁵⁰ Lavoie, KL. and Barone, S., "Prescription Privileges for Psychologists: A Comprehensive Review and Critical Analysis of Current Issues and Controversies," *CNS Drugs* 20:51-66 (2006).
- ²⁵¹ Krupta, C., "Psychologists seek prescribing rights in six states," *Amednews.com*, www.ama-assn.org/amednews/2011/03/07/prl20307.htm. Accessed August 20, 2012. The Oregon legislature passed a law permitting psychologists to prescribe drugs; Governor Kulongoski vetoed it.
- ²⁵² AMA, "Psychologists," *AMA Scope of Practice Data Series*, 2009, p. 5.
- ²⁵³ Lavoie, KL. and Barone, S, op. cit. n. 5.